# DECREES SONGS and SERVICES

### **TO DOWNLOAD FREE E-BOOKS:**

www.iamfree.co.za

**Email** 

iam@iamfree.co.za

## **CONTENTS**

ESSENTIAL MORNING AND EVENING APPLICATIONS	8
SUGGESTED MORNING MEDITATION AND DECREES.  MEDITATION — CONTEMPLATION.  DECREES.  SUGGESTED EVENING MEDITATION AND DECREES  DECREES.  GRATITUDE TO LIFE.  DECREES FOR PROTECTION.  HELPFUL "I AM" STATEMENTS.	
VIOLET FLAME DECREES	19
FORGIVENESS AND PURIFICATION  FREEDOM ON THE EARTH  VIOLET FIRE PILLAR OF LOVE AND FREEDOM  PERSONAL FREEDOM  FULFILL THE DIVINE PLAN  VIOLET FLAME'S WILL TO FREEDOM  MANKIND'S EVOLUTIONS  CALLING THE VIOLET FIRE ANGELS	19 20 20 21
CALL TO THE SECRET LOVE STAR	22
THE LOVE STAR -"THE SECRET"THE LOVE STAR-"THE CALL"THE LOVE STAR-"THE PRESENCE"	22
DECREE FOR MORALITY AND BALANCE OF THE FEMININE I	RAY
DECREE TO PURIFY THE PSYCHIC AND ASTRAL REALMS	
DECREE FOR ASCENDED MASTER ELEGANCE	
DECREES FOR PEACE	
DECREE FOR INNER PEACE	
DECREE FOR PEACE	
DECREE FOR CESSATION OF WARCALL FOR PEACE	
DECREES FOR HEALTH AND HEALING	25

### DECREES, SONGS AND SERVICES

[3]

DECREE FOR HEALING	
DECREE FOR MAINTAINING HEALTH	
DECREE: FORGIVENESS, RESURRECTION, HEALING, TRANSMUTATI	
HEALING VISUALIZATION	
DAILY CONTEMPLATIONS FOR HEALING AND PERFECT HEALTH	
GOD-DESIRES	
OPULENCECHRIST PRESENCE	
DIVINE IMAGE OF GOD	
DECREE FOR DISPERSING FOCI OF EPIDEMICS AND DISEASES	
RESURRECTION FLAME	
THE BODY ELEMENTAL	28
BLESS AND FREE THE BODY ELEMENTAL	
GRATITUDE TO THE BODY ELEMENTAL	
EASY PASSING	
AMERICA	30
PROTECTION OF AMERICA	
UNITED STATES AND ALL COUNTRIES OF THE WORLD ELECTIONS	30
DECREES FOR WORLD AFFAIRS	31
VICTORY OF THE LIGHT	31
DECREE FOR WORLD GOVERNANCE	
VICTORY FOR THE EARTHPROTECTION OF LIGHTWORKERS IN POSITIONS OF POWER	
CALLING TO THE COSMIC TRIUNE WHO ARE IN CHARGE OF THE VICTORY OF THE LIGHT FOR OUR BELOVED EARTH DURING THIS	
COSMIC IN-BREATH	
DECREE TO LIFT THE VEILS OF DARKNESS!	33
DECREE TO RAISE UP GREAT HONEST, HONOURABLE INDIVIDUA	
TO POSITIONS OF POWER NOW!	33
DECREE FOR COSMIC PILLARS OF BLUE LIGHTNING!	
EMERCENCY DECREE	

AIR AND EARTH ELEMENTS: GAS BELTS PURIFICATION ......46

### DECREES, SONGS AND SERVICES

	[5]
EARTH ELEMENT: HELP AND PURITY	
RELEASE ELEMENTALS IN ANIMAL FORM	
DECREE and PETITION FOR ANIMALS, INSECTS AND REPTILES:	47
DECREES FOR OPULENCE	48
DECREES FOR SUPPLY	48
DECREE FOR FINANCES	48
DECREES FOR PURIFICATION AND GROWTH	48
DECREE TO REMOVE PRIDE	48
DECREE TO REMOVE WRONG DESIRES	49
DECREE TO STOP DESTRUCTIVE USE OF FREE WILL	49
COMMAND THE OUTER SELF	49
CONSTANCY IN SERVICE	
DAILY RE-CONSECRATION	
TRUTH AND ILLUMINATION	
DECREE TO RECOGNIZE TRUTH	
DECREE FOR RELEASING THE GOOD IN THE CAUSAL BODY	
DECREE FOR PERSONAL DEVELOPMENT	
DECREE FOR LEGIONS OF BLUE RAY AND VIOLET RAY ANGELS TUS FREE	
CODE OF CONDUCT FOR A DISCIPLE OF THE HOLY SPIRIT	52
VEDANTIC PRAYER*	54
SONGS	55
PLEDGE TO SERVE	55
BELOVED SAINT GERMAIN - 1	
SHAMBALLA	
BELOVED SAINT GERMAIN - 2	
ALL HAIL TO LIGHT	58
TO THE ANGELS	58
ECSTASY	
BELOVED ARCHANGEL RAPHAEL	
CONSTANCY	
ASCENSION	
HOLY CHRIST FLAME	
GREAT KARMIC BOARD	
HAIL TO THEE—HILARION	63

### DECREES, SONGS AND SERVICES

[6]

	BEAUTIFUL KWAN YIN	64
	BELOVED LANTO	
	MARY FROM THE REALMS OF GLORY	
	MAGNIFY THE LORD	
	LORD MAKE US INSTRUMENTS OF YOUR PEACE	
	THE WILL OF GOD	
	NEARER "I AM" TO THEE	
	BLEST VIOLET FIRE	
	SONG OF HAPPINESS: LORD LING	
	KUTHUMI DEAR	
	SILENCE	
	BELOVED SANAT KUMARA	
	TO THE SEVEN ARCHANGELS	
	SONG TO THE BELOVED GREAT DIVINE DIRECTOR	
	GREAT DIVINE DIRECTOR AND HIS CAVE OF LIGHT	
	JESUS – MASTER DIVINE	
	SONG OF THANKSGIVING	
	BELOVED ARCHANGEL URIEL AND DONNA GRACE	
	BELOVED DJWAL KUL	
	VICTORY—BELOVED FRIEND	
	BELOVED LORD MAITREYA	
	BELOVED ZADKIEL	
	GOD BE WITH YOU TIL WE MEET AGAIN	
0	ORDER OF SERVICE FOR GROUP DECREES	80
	PREPARATION	80
	ACOLYTE SERVICE	80
	INVOCATION 1	81
	INVOCATION 2	81
	INVOCATION 3	81
	INVOCATION 4	82
	LIGHT DESCEND DECREE	82
	ENDING CLASSES / SERVICES	83
	BENEDICTION 1	83
	BENEDICTION 2	83
	BENEDICTION 3	83
	BENEDICTION 4	
	BENEDICTION 5	84
	FXTINGUISHING CANDI FS	84

SERVICE FOR THE CONSECRATION OF CHILDREN	
SERVICES FOR THE DEPARTED	86
INTRODUCTION	86
MUSIC	86
INVOCATION	86
Option 1	86
Option 2	86
PERSONAL TALK FOR THE DEPARTED ONE	86
THERE IS NO DEATH	
PRAYERS FOR THE DEPARTED	87
Option 1	87
Option 2	88
Option 3	89
BENEDICTION 1	89
BENEDICTION 2	
CREMATION	90
REMARKS ABOUT THE ASCENSION PROCESS	91

### **NOTE:**

Please do read the website pages on DECREEING and DAILY ACTIVITIES and MEDITATION and CONTEMPLATION **www.iamfree.co.za** 

### Email:

iam@iamfree.co.za

The Spiritual Name of Saint Germain in the Higher Realms is 'FREEDOM' as He is the Great God of Freedom to our Earth. Bless His Holy Name forever!

# ESSENTIAL MORNING AND EVENING APPLICATIONS "TAKE TIME TO BE HOLY"

### **SUGGESTED MORNING MEDITATION AND DECREES**

Create a 'Sacred Space' in your home, where you will be undisturbed and in the Morning, and before starting the day 'Take Time to be Holy'.

### **MEDITATION – CONTEMPLATION**

(15 minutes morning and evening — or longer if you prefer)
Either be silent or play the keynote of an Ascended Master or some other uplifting
music, and become still. Send feelings of deep Love and Gratitude to your "I AM"
Presence and to The Divine Beings. Visualize your body becoming a Blazing body of
White Light - with a Golden Sun in the Heart Centre, as brilliant as the noonday sun.
As we see this Light radiating from us, consciously fill that Light with LOVE and
GRATITUDE so that fills all life with more Light. Read suggested meditation by Saint
Germain in UNVEILED MYSTERIES By Godfre Ray King.

If prompted, call to one or more of the Ascended Hosts, use His/Her picture if you have one. Contemplate the Consciousness, Nature and Feelings of the Ascended Master. Thank Him/Her for Their assistance now and during the day. Send deep Love and Gratitude to the Angelic and Elemental kingdoms, including your Ministering Angel and Body Elemental. On the return current, accept and feel the energies radiated to you.

To do THE RHYTHMIC BREATH DAILY IS OF VERY GREAT BENEFIT. For more information go to the website:

https://iamfree.co.za/becoming-a-conductor-of-great-light?rq=breath

### **MORNING DECREES**

(say aloud (or internally if not possible) with deep feeling – never whisper)

I call forth the most powerful Cosmic outpouring of the Ascended Masters Divine Love into my calls to You, my Beloved Mighty "I AM" Presence - I Thank, Love, and Bless Them for this!

Beloved "I AM" Presence and that of all humankind - silence the human forever and hold it bound and in obedience to the Great Cosmic Law! Consume all discord with Violet Fire and replace all with Ascended Master Consciousness! We Thank You!

BELOVED "I AM" PRESENCE, I CALL TO THE ASCENDED MASTERS TO DIRECT YOUR INDIVIDUALIZED FLAME THROUGH EVERY LIFESTREAM I MEET! I Thank You for this blessed Service and that I am always ready and worthy to receive this gift!

Beloved Mighty "I AM" Presence, see to it that I use Your gifts ONLY in the service and expansion of Thy Mighty Light! I thank ALL the Great Ascended Hosts for Their continuous Love and Guidance!

(Take time to sit and FEEL and cultivate the feeling of GRATITUDE and LOVE in your Heart. It is tangible and an actual SUBSTANCE that leaves your Heart — Pink and Gold

in colour. Keep your attention on your Mighty "I AM Presence". Pour your love and gratitude toward it. Ask Your Presence to guide you this day. Then give, with deep feeling, the following decrees....)

In the Name, Full-Power and Authority of You, my Mighty "I AM Presence" and that of all mankind, I now give full authority and permission to the Great White Brotherhood to do whatever is necessary in this lower physical realm, to fulfil The Divine Plan for the Earth's Eternal FREEDOM! We thank You, that all these decrees are self-sustained, maintained and expanding in Cosmic Action, and doubled each hour with Cosmic Power, and all is done according to Thy Will! Thank You!

Oh Father of Light, show us Thy FULL GLORY we had with Thee in the beginning – WE THANK YOU!

### **DECREE FOR PROTECTION**

Beloved Mighty "I AM Presence," Beloved Archangel Michael, Angel Commander Conrad, and Those that Minister to the First Ray of Protection, intensify Your Protective Pillar of Pure Light substance in, through and around me, my loved ones, and all constructive people, places, conditions and things across the Earth. CHARGE all with Your Invincible Protection, all-Powerful and Impenetrable! See to it that I AM Invisible, I AM Invincible and I AM Invulnerable to ANYTHING but Thy Almighty Perfection and please give me, my loved ones and ALL that is CONSTRUCTIVE on our Earth, whatever added protection is needed! We Thank you!

(Pause and visualize the Tube of Light - dazzling electric blue, 3-4 feet beneath and all around you, your loved ones, homes and where ever else you choose to place the Blue Light of Protection – i.e. countries or continents)

### DECREE FOR THE CIRCLE AND SWORD OF BLUE FLAME

Beloved Mighty Victorious "I AM Presence", Archangel Michael, Lady Astrea and Angels of Blue Flame....

LOCK YOUR COSMIC CIRCLE AND SWORD OF BLUE FLAME AS OF 1000 SUNS in through and around all misqualified energy around me, my loved ones and ALL the people of the world, and ALL sinister force activity in, through and around our entire planet (3x)

SEIZE AND RENDER THIS ENERGY INEFFECTIVE! (3x)

TRANSMUTE! TRANSMUTE! TRANSMUTE! IT ALL (3x) . . .

cause, core, effect, record and memory, right back to the beginning of time, until we are FREE and into the LIGHT, And replace all with Ascended Master Consciousness! We thank you! ILLUMINE! ILLUMINE! ILLUMINE! the source and see that this energy may not act or encroach upon life ever again!

### **VIOLET FIRE DECREES**

(If possible, while giving these Violet Fire Decrees play The Blue Danube – Strauss Waltz, - 7 minute version, or longer. It contains the KEYNOTE of the Violet Fire. For more information about the Violet Fire read on the dedicated website page www.iamfree.co.za)

"I AM" the VICTORY OF THE SACRED FIRE and Law of Forgiveness for myself and all mankind for all mistakes, misqualified energy, and for straying from the Light! (3x)

Beloved Mighty "I AM Presence", Beloved Ascended Masters Saint Germain and Lady Portia, Beloved Kwan Yin, Archangel Zadkiel and Beloved Amethyst, Mighty Arcturus and Holy Diana, and ALL Those that Minister to the Violet Fire, and Violet Fire Angels BLAZE! BLAZE! BLAZE! in, through and around me, my loved ones and ALL mankind the MOST INTENSIFIED ACTION OF THE VIOLET FIRE EVER! Purify and Transmute forever all energy ever misqualified by us back to the beginning of time, setting all life Free we have ever harmed! Keep me, my loved ones, and ALL life on our sweet Earth, elementals and trapped angels too, forever sealed in a Mighty Pillar of Cosmic Violet Fire, until our Earth is truly FREEDOM'S HOLY STAR! We Thank You! (Sit until the music is finished and visualize and feel the Violet Fire blazing up through and around your 4 earthly bodies, and then see it blazing through your home, your loved ones, and the country and continent you are on. Then see it enveloping the entire planet - give deep thanks and love to the Violet Flame and the Beings that minister to it. Hold the vision for as long as possible)

BY THE POWER, LOVE AND AUTHORITY OF YOU MY MIGHTY "I AM" PRESENCE, I DECREE:

GREAT COSMIC LIGHT, Come forth and do Your Perfect Work now! (3x)

The Forces of Light move into Action with Full Power throughout the world and are Victorious now! (3x)

Mighty Arcturus, come forth in that light as of a 1000 suns, and consume all human selfishness, fear and discord from the planet forever! (3x)

THE LIMITLESS LEGIONS of LIGHT now sweep across the face of the Earth and ALL human darkness disappears FOREVER! (3x)

WE THANK YOU THAT THIS IS DONE NOW and CONTINUALLY!

Mighty "I AM Presence", come into me and abide in me, walk the earth through me, keep me Infinitely and Divinely sensitive to Thee at all times.

Holy Christ-self of me, see that I do not trip up, make mistakes or miss opportunities, and that I render the very greatest service possible! You direct all my activities, world and affairs, now and forever! I Thank You!

Mighty "I AM" Presence, see in Your wisdom that I make the Ascension at the close of this embodiment.

\*"I AM" the Ascension manifesting for myself and all mankind, Elementals and

### trapped Angels too!" (\*3x)

Beloved "I AM" Presence, Make and keep every person, place, condition and thing I contact this day, permanently Happier and more Free because I passed this way. I consciously accept this done right now with Full Power!

### THE LIGHT OF God NEVER FAILS (3x) And

"I AM" the only acting Presence in the Name of the Infinite "I AM" "I AM" THE RESURRECTION AND THE LIFE OF ALL PERFECTION (3x) For Thine is the Kingdom, the Power and the Glory, for ever and ever "I AM"

Beloved "I AM" – What I call for myself, I call for my loved ones, and ALL the people of the world. I release and thank all the Ascended Hosts for answering my calls and that all done according to Thy Will and doubled each hour with Cosmic Power! AND SO BE IT and SO IT IS – BELOVED "I AM" - We thank You.

(Before leaving, Sit in quiet contemplation of the Mighty "I AM" Presence and the Great Ascended Hosts, and feel deep gratitude.)

### "I AM" STATEMENTS

"I AM" the most Intensified Cosmic Action of Illumined Truth and Divine Justice, ever experienced upon our Earth now taking Command! (3x)

"I AM" the only power that can act in my world, NOW and ALWAYS! (3x)

"I AM" the energy sustaining and giving me the intelligence by which to act! (3x)

"I AM" Perfect Health and Youth in my body now and forever sustained! (3x)

"I AM" the Glory of God, the Mighty "I AM," made manifest through my mind, body and world and affairs, now and always! (3x)

"I AM" the Power that beats my Heart, and Directs, Corrects, Perfects, Sustains and Supplies me at all times, filling me with Joy, Harmony and Peace and my Divine Plan fulfilled! (3x)

"I AM" The Victory of the Light of God that never fails, made manifest on our Earth right now! (3x)

"I AM" supplying Boundless Energy, Health, Inner Happiness, Harmony, Illumination, Peace and Wealth for everyone instantly, now and forever! (3x)

### SUGGESTED EVENING MEDITATION AND DECREES

Always start by quieting the mind and body with 15 minutes (or more) of mediation. Play beautiful meditation music if you prefer. Connect with your I AM Presence and the Ascended Masters . FEEL deep Love and Gratitude for your life and opportunities at hand. Visualize your 4 earthly bodies as BLAZING WHITE LIGHT with a GOLDEN SUN in the center of your chest.

### **DECREES**

I call forth the most powerful Cosmic Outpouring of the Ascended Masters Divine Love\_into my calls to you, my Beloved Mighty "I AM" Presence. I thank, love and bless them for this!

### DECREE FOR THE PILLAR OF LIGHT AND PROTECTION

Beloved Mighty I "AM" Presence and Beloved Archangel Michael, and Those that Minister to the First Ray of Protection...I Love and Bless you, and Thank you!

Continually Intensify your Protective Pillar of Pure Light Substance through and around my 4 earthly bodies, my loved ones, and ALL Constructive people, places, conditions and things around the world - all Saint Germain's 'Key Players' bringing in the New Golden Age of Freedom! Charge all with Your invincible Protection, ALL POWERFUL and IMPENETRABLE! Please give us whatever added Protection is needed. We Thank you! Visualize the Tube of Light, with a Wall at the edge, and feel gratitude for the Light of Protection

### **EVENING DECREES FOR THE VIOLET FIRE**

(If possible play Strauss - Blue Danube, (7 or 8 minute version or longer as you prefer) as it contains the Key -Note of the Violet Fire — it can be found on the website **www.iamfree.co.za** )

"I AM" Forgiveness for ALL! For the Violet Fire we NOW call! To make all discord cease! And through Mercy's Flame release, ALL that was not meant to be! Ever raise ALL back to Thee!

"I AM" The Violet Fire of God's Will, that DOES the Divine Plan Fulfil! Oh Violet Fire BLAZE AND BLAZE, ALL in this country RAISE AND RAISE — Then set ALL the rest of Earth Free! Our Gratitude and Love we give to Thee! (*Pause, FEEL gratitude*)

OH! Violet Fire of Freedom's Love, GLORIFY me, my loved ones with ALL GLORY we had with Thee, in the Central Sun, as it should be! I Thank You (visualize and feel)

Mighty 'I AM' Presence, by Your Love, Power and Authority I invoke, Beloved Saint Germain, Angels of the Violet Flame, and ALL those that Minister to the Violet Ray to permanently establish a Freedom Flame in ALL NATIONS AND PEOPLE OF THE EARTH, AND RAISE UP GREAT HONEST, HONOURABLE INDIVIDUALS, WHOSE LIGHT IS STRONG ENOUGH, IN EVERY COUNTRY OF THE WORLD, and Ascended Master Friends in ALL positions of Power to SET LIFE FREE NOW! WE THANK YOU!

VIOLET FLAME WE LOVE YOU! WE THANK YOU FOR YOUR WILLINGNESS TO SET US FREE! \*VIOLET FLAME BLAZE AND TRANSMUTE ALL HUMAN INTO PERFECTION! (\*3x)

By Cosmic Power! By Violet Ray!
BLAZE AND TRANSMUTE ALL HUMANITY INTO PERFECTION!
Make all things RIGHT! The Hearts Delight!
More intensely, set all now Free! Do it TODAY and ever with us STAY!
(Feel deeply) THANK YOU!

Violet Flame this is our request, through Earth and all her evolutions, sweeping and expanding Violet Fire, Daily to fulfil Divine Desire!

"I AM"! "I AM"! "I AM"! Filling my world with Violet Fire! Filling my world with Divine Desire! Setting me and ALL Earth FREE! VIOLET FIRE our Love and Thanks to Thee!

"I AM" a Force of VIOLET FIRE stronger than any HUMAN CONDITION! (3x) Setting all life FREE from that which was never meant to be!

BELOVED "I AM" BY GOD'S GREAT LOVE! BY ALL OF ARCHANGEL ZADKIEL'S COSMIC POWER! SUSTAIN AND DOUBLE THIS EACH HOUR! WE THANK YOU! (Sit, visualise and FEEL the Violet Flame until the music finishes – Feel Love and Gratitude for the Violet Flame)

The Beloved Great Divine Director suggested that we always say the following two decrees before going to sleep— and deeply connect with our Mighty I AM Presence while saying it:

### **DECREE FOR THE WORLD**

"IN THE NAME OF MY "MIGHTY I AM PRESENCE" AND BY THE POWER OF THE ASCENDED MASTERS!

I say to ALL HUMAN creation: \*YOU HAVE NO POWER! (3x) YOUR END HAS COME!

"Mighty I AM Presence" and Great Cosmic Light, project Thy Mighty Light Rays in and through the Earth, establishing Thy Currents throughout the atmosphere of Earth; and CAUSE all destructive qualities and their actives to CEASE TO EXIST!". And SO BE IT! BELOVED "I AM' - THANK YOU! (THE GREAT DIVINE DIRECTOR then said: . . . . "you make the calls, then we will do the rest!")

### PERSONAL DECREE TO BE SAID EVERY NIGHT

Beloved Mighty I AM Presence here 'I AM' a Projection of Thyself! Glorify Thyself in me, in the Projection of Your Wondrous Perfection and Mighty Directing Intelligence!

Cause this mind and body to GLOW with Your Perfect Health, Strength, Energy, Youth and Beauty, and with YOUR Light Substance called forth from The Secret Love Star, which cannot be re-qualified by human thoughts and feelings!

Charge me, my mind, body and world with the Fullness of YOUR LIGHT SUBSTANCE; and cause the Intelligence which YOU ARE, Oh Mighty I AM Presence, to SWEEP INTO ACTION in my world; produce Your Perfection and HOLD Your Dominion here forever! What I call for myself, I call for my loved ones and ALL humankind. I **Thank You!** 

### DECREE FOR SERVICE RENDERED WHEN ASLEEP

Mighty I AM Presence, see to it that I have a peaceful night's sleep — and I call to Beloved Victory, Lady Leto and the Sponsor assigned to me, to take me while my body sleeps to RENDER THE VERY GREATEST SERVICE POSSIBLE. See to it, that I am brought back in the morning feeling refreshed and knowing exactly what I am to do - let it always be THY WILL, NOT MINE! I THANK YOU!

Beloved Mighty "I AM" Presence, what I call for myself, I call for my loved ones, and all mankind, elementals and trapped angels too! Self-sustain, maintain, intensify all these decrees with the Power of the Cosmic Light as of 1000 Suns, until we are all FREE and into the LIGHT! I release and deeply thank all the Beloved Great Ascended Hosts for answering my calls! SO BE IT and SO IT IS – BELOVED "I AM" We THANK YOU!

Sit quietly for a little while and feel the Radiation and give thanks for the opportunity to serve with the Ascended Hosts of Light

### ALTERNATE DECREE BEFORE RETIRING AT NIGHT

Beloved Mighty Presence of God "I AM" I humbly and gratefully Thank You for the use, today, of Your most precious gift, my life. I call on the Law of Forgiveness for any and all mistakes I may have made, as well as any and all omissions of service I might have rendered life, had I been more alert and more harmonious.

Beloved Presence of God, "I AM" and Beloved Mighty Serapis, Lord Kuthumi and Lord Lanto, take me tonight, while my physical body sleeps! Instruct me in the fullness of the Ascended Master understanding of the I AM Presence. See that I bring back that instruction clearly into my memory when I awaken in the morning.

Take me out to your Ascension Temples, and there let me assist those preparing for the Ascension.

SEAL! SEAL! SEAL! our dear Earth, her atmosphere, all her governments and her people in OCEANS of the Ascension Flame. Let Its Fiery Essence penetrate and saturate them all, lifting and raising all life upon Earth out of everything human into all that is Divine. Hold them there forever!

IN THE NAME, POWER and AUTHORITY OF MY "I AM" PRESENCE I DECREE: GREAT COSMIC LIGHT, Come forth and do your Perfect Work now! (3x) The Forces of Light move into Action with FULL POWER, and are Victorious now! (3x) Mighty Arcturus, come forth in that light as of a 1000 Suns, and consume all human selfishness, fear and discord from the planet forever. (3x) THE LIMITLESS LEGIONS of LIGHT now sweep across the face of the Earth and ALL human darkness disappears FOREVER! (3x)

### **DECREE TO BALANCE MY BODIES**

Beloved Holy Christ Self of me, CONTINUALLY equalize and temper my four lower bodies that even under the greatest provocation and shock I remain, balanced, poised, calm, peaceful and loving— allowing Cosmic Beings, Ascended Masters and Angels to Act through me! Thank you!

### **DECREE FOR COMFORTING BALANCE AND PRESENCE**

Oh, Thou beloved immortal Victorious Threefold Flame of Eternal Truth within my Heart, ARISE! ARISE! ARISE! Illumine everything to me by the Cosmic Flame of Cosmic Love, and teach me the Ascended Master Truth concerning all! (3x)

Oh, Thou Beloved Immortal Threefold Flame of Eternal Truth within my heart, ARISE! ARISE! ARISE! Compel all the energy in my body, mind and world into Perfect Divine Order through Divine Love. Protect, sustain and expand this Comforting Balance in, through and around me, making and keeping me the Comforting Presence of The Beloved Maha Chohan to all I contact, today and forever! (3x). Thank You!

### **GRATITUDE TO LIFE**

I AM grateful! Grateful! Grateful! For You my Glorious Great "I AM!" I AM grateful! Grateful! Grateful! For Your Light in which I stand. I AM grateful! Grateful! Grateful! For Your Purity and Your Peace, For Your Freedom and Release! I AM grateful! Grateful! Grateful! I AM grateful! Grateful! Grateful! For your Mercy and Forgiveness I AM grateful! Grateful! Grateful! For Your Healing and Health I AM grateful! Grateful! Grateful! For my Family and my Friends I AM grateful! Grateful! Grateful! For Earth's Beauty and Her Bounty I AM grateful! Grateful! Grateful! For Love's opportunity. I can serve to set Life Free! I AM grateful! Grateful! Grateful! I AM grateful! Grateful! Grateful! I can Bless all I pass by, I AM grateful! Grateful! Grateful! For all the Blessings of this Light. I AM grateful! Grateful! Grateful! For Protection by its Might. I AM grateful! Grateful! Grateful! For Ascended Friends Above. I AM grateful! Grateful! Grateful! For my Victory through Their Love!

# **DECREES FOR PROTECTION**DECREE FOR THE ELECTRIC BLUE TUBE OF LIGHT

Beloved Mighty "I AM Presence" through Your Love, Power and Authority I invoke Beloved Archangel Michael, Angel Commander Conrad, and Those that Minister to the First Ray of Protection.

Intensify Your Protective Pillar of Pure Light substance in, through and around me, my loved ones, and all constructive people, places, conditions and things across the Earth. CHARGE all with Your Invincible Protection, all-Powerful and Impenetrable!

See to it that I AM Invisible, I AM Invincible and I AM Invulnerable to ANYTHING but Thy Almighty Perfection and give me, my loved ones and ALL that is CONSTRUCTIVE on our Earth, whatever added protection is needed! We Thank you!

(Pause and visualize the Tube of Light - dazzling electric blue, 3-4 feet beneath and all around you, your loved ones, homes and where ever else you choose to place the Blue Light of Protection – i.e. countries or continents)

### DECREE FOR THE PROTECTIVE SHIELD OF ARCHANGEL MICHAEL

In the Name of the Beloved Victorious Presence of God "I AM" in me I decree:

Michael within me and Michael without me,

Michael beneath and all about me!

Michael above—LET NO ONE DOUBT ME! I AM HIS LOVE PROTECTING HERE!

Beloved Michael's shield should be visualized 7 ft. high and 5 ft. high, placed in front, in back and on either side. In addition it may be visualized to be above the head and beneath the feet. The shield is made of blazing white light substance with the likeness of beloved Archangel Michael in gold in the middle, holding his sword of blue flame.

### DECREE FOR THE CIRCLE AND SWORD OF BLUE FLAME

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, Archangel Michael, Angels of Blue Flame and Beloved Ascended Lady Master Astrea:

LOCK YOUR COSMIC CIRCLE AND SWORD OF BLUE FLAME in, through and around all misqualified energy around me and all humankind! (3x) Seize and render this energy ineffective! (3x)

Transmute! Transmute! Transmute it ALL, cause, core, effect, record and memory back to the very beginning! (3x)

Illumine, illumine, illumine the source and see that this energy may not act or encroach upon life any longer! (3x)

Protect forever every student in this group and all under this radiation and hold each one steady in the effort to reach Perfection! We Thank You!

### PROTECTION FOR THE EARTH

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, Great Central Sun, Helios and Vesta, Immaculata the Silent Watcher, Elohim Hercules, Archangel Michael, Ascended Master El Morya, K-17 and your legions of Light!

\*Release! \*(3x) the necessary protection for the Earth, and \*Protect (\*x3) the Earth and all thereon that is constructive!

Beloved I AM, By God's own hand. By the Cosmic Blue Ray. Do it today, and do it to stay. We Thank You!

# DECREE TO REMOVE LOWER DESIRES AND HARMFUL SUBSTANCES

Beloved "I AM" Presence and That of ALL humankind, and Great Ascended Hosts! Continually ILLUMINE (3x) with The Light as of 1000 Suns ALL MANKIND TO THE WAYS OF LIGHT and THE LAWS OF LIFE!

CONSUME WITH COSMIC VIOLET FIRE and through DIVINE LOVE annihilate right now and forever, back to the very beginning of time the cause, core, record, effect and memory from ALL humankind ALL lower desires and pastimes that are not of the LIGHT including those that waste time and distract us, and ALL sinister force activities EVERYWHERE! Seize, bind and render these forces helpless, until the POWERS OF LIGHT have removed them completely!

See to it that ALL the energy and life from the destructive substances growing on the surface of the earth or being created in laboratories and factories EVERYWHERE, be permanently removed IN DIVINE ORDER through DIVINE LOVE, right now and forever from the face of the Earth! Illumine the source so this may never act again! REPLACE ALL WITH A.M. CONSCIOUSNESS and Victory of The Light! We Thank You this is done as

CONSCIOUSNESS and Victory of The Light! We Thank You this is done as the call is made, according to Thy Will, and doubled twice each hour with Cosmic Power! I DECREE IT and SO BE IT - BELOVED "I AM"

### **HELPFUL "I AM" STATEMENTS**

This is the day the Lord has made. It will be a day where I will express the virtues of God in all of their beauty and perfection.

I AM at one with the heart of God and I will constructively qualify the life energy given to me today. (3x)

I AM at Peace and I AM expressing full and Perfect Harmony, knowing that the Ascended Host will Protect and Guide me and fulfill my every need. (3x)

I AM the Mighty Victorious Presence helping me to manifest Perfection in every situation I will be facing today. (3x)

I AM the VICTORY over the appearance world, and I AM the porter at the door of thought and feeling. I AM the Presence seeing Divinity in ALL people and things. For all that which I am ready to receive, I AM deeply grateful. (3x)

I AM the Resurrection and the Life of all Perfection and my limitless strength and energy! (3x)

I AM the Resurrection and the Life of my limitless supply of money and every good thing, visible and tangible in my hands and use today! (3x)

I AM the Resurrection and the Life of my Divine Plan fulfilled! (3x)

I AM, I AM the resurrection and the life of the Perfect health and action of every cell and organ of my body, here and now made manifest and forever sustained! (3x)

I AM the resurrection and the life of the perfect action of my mind, world and affairs, here and now made manifest and forever sustained! (3x)

I AM the resurrection and the life of all the Ascended Jesus Christ protection and happiness! (3x)

I AM! I AM! I AM! the resurrection and the life of the Ascended Jesus Christ feeling of Cosmic Christ Peace. (3x)

And in full Faith, I consciously accept this made manifest for me here and now! AND SO BE IT — BELOVED "I AM" - THANK YOU

### VIOLET FLAME DECREES

It is advisable to play the music of Strauss: 'The Blue Danube' while saying the Violet Fire Decrees and visualization, as this melody contains the Keynote of the Violet Fire

### FORGIVENESS AND PURIFICATION

\*I AM the VICTORY OF THE SACRED FIRE and Law of Forgiveness for myself and all mankind for all mistakes, misqualified energy, and for straying from the Light! (\*3x)

Beloved Mighty "I AM Presence", Beloved Ascended Masters Saint Germain and Lady Portia, Beloved Kwan Yin, Archangel Zadkiel and Beloved Amethyst, Mighty Arcturus and Holy Diana, and ALL Those that Minister to the Violet Fire, BLAZE! BLAZE! in, through and around me, my loved ones and ALL mankind the MOST INTENSIFIED ACTION OF THE VIOLET FIRE EVER!

Purify and Transmute forever all energy ever misqualified by us back to the beginning of time, setting all life Free we have ever harmed!

Keep me, my loved ones, and ALL life on our sweet Earth, elementals and trapped angels too, forever sealed in a Mighty Pillar of Cosmic Violet Fire, until our Earth is truly FREEDOM'S HOLY STAR! We Thank You! ( until the music is finished and visualize and feel the Violet Fire blazing up through and around your 4 earthly bodies, and then see it blazing through your home, your loved ones, and the country)

### FREEDOM ON THE EARTH

Beloved Victorious Presence of God "I AM" in us, Beloved Saint Germain and all who serve on the Seventh Ray! BLAZE! BLAZE! BLAZE the most dynamic action of your All-Powerful Violet Transmuting Flame from the Heart of the Earth up, causing this to form a gigantic Maltese Cross of FREEDOM!

Let this flame extend out through the Earth and her atmosphere to the periphery of the psychic and astral realm, Purifying, Illumining, Healing and Raising forever the entire planet itself and all her evolutions. Make our dear Earth FREEDOM'S HOLY STAR NOW!

We consciously accept this done RIGHT NOW with Full Power, eternally sustained, All-Powerfully active and ever-expanding UNTIL WE ARE FREE AND INTO THE LIGHT FOREVER! AND SO BE IT - BELOVED "I AM"!

### **VIOLET FIRE PILLAR OF LOVE AND FREEDOM**

BELOVED ASCENDED MASTER SAINT GERMAIN, Divine example of Spiritual Freedom to our Earth, we Love you!

SEAL! SEAL! SEAL me and the entire ten billion Life-streams evolving on our Earth, and every Elemental and trapped Angel too, in a Mighty PILLAR of Your VIOLET FIRE of LOVE and FREEDOM!

BLANKET the EARTH and its atmosphere in living VIOLET TRANSMUTING FLAME so that every part of Life may live, move, breathe and have its being truly in that VIOLET FIRE of Your Love that sets every living thing ETERNALLY FREE right now! . . . for the VIOLET FIRE of FREEDOM'S LOVE ALWAYS MANIFESTS PURITY, FREEDOM AND PERFECTION and

"I AM" THAT VIOLET FIRE! (3x)

### **PERSONAL FREEDOM**

Beloved Presence of God, "I AM", Beloved Threefold Flame of Eternal Truth within our hearts! Beloved Saint Germain and Jesus and all Great Beings and Powers and Legions of Light, Angels and Activities of the Sacred Fire, by the Magnetic Power of the Sacred Fire vested in me, I decree:

Beloved I AM! (3x)

Sustain God's Violet Flame through all my world today! (3x)

By Freedom's hand! Give quick release! Bring instant Peace!

By Sacred Fire! It's God's desire! Dissolve the human! My world illumine!

I command it done today! I command it done to stay!

I command it done God's Way! SO BE IT and SO IT IS! Beloved I AM!

### FULFILL THE DIVINE PLAN THROUGH THE VIOLET FIRE

"I AM" Forgiveness for ALL! For the Violet Fire we call NOW! To make ALL discord cease! And through Mercy's Flame release ALL that was not meant to be! Ever raise ALL back to Thee!

"I AM" The Violet Fire of God's Will, That does the Divine Plan Fulfil! OH! Violet Fire BLAZE AND BLAZE, ALL in this country RAISE and RAISE! Then set ALL the rest of Earth Free! Our Gratitude and Love we give to Thee!

OH! Violet Fire of Freedom's Love, GLORIFY me, my loved ones, all mankind and life evolving on this sweet earth - as all Above - with ALL GLORY we had with Thee, in the Central Sun, as it should be! We Thank you!

VIOLET FLAME WE LOVE YOU! WE THANK YOU FOR YOUR WILLINGNESS TO SET US FREE! \*Violet Flame BLAZE AND TRANSMUTE ALL HUMAN INTO PERFECTION (\*3x) BY COSMIC POWER! BY VIOLET RAY! BLAZE AND TRANSMUTE ALL HUMAN INTO PERFECTION! Make all things RIGHT! The Hearts Delight! (More intensely) Set all now Free! Do it TODAY and ever with us STAY! (feel deeply) THANK YOU!

### MANKIND'S EVOLUTIONS

Violet Flame this is our request! Through Earth and all her evolutions, Sweeping and expanding Violet Fire, Daily to fulfil Divine Desire! I AM! I AM! I AM!

Filling my world with Violet Fire, Filling my world with Divine Desire, Setting me and ALL Earth FREE, VIOLET FIRE! Our Love and Thanks to Thee!

BELOVED "I AM" BY GOD'S GREAT LOVE! BY ALL OF ZADKIEL'S COSMIC POWER!

SUSTAIN AND DOUBLE IT EACH HOUR! THANK YOU! (sit and feel and visualize This Beloved Flame doing It's Perfect Work with GREAT GRATITUDE and LOVE till the Blue Danube finishes)

### CALLING THE VIOLET FIRE ANGELS

"I AM" The Law of Forgiveness and The VICTORY of the Sacred Fire CONTINUALLY in COSMIC ACTION everywhere, for myself, my loved ones, and ALL humankind, Elementals and trapped Angels too!

Angels of the violet fire COME! COME! COME! and keep the Violet Fire of Freedom's Love Blazing! Angels of the Violet Fire COME! COME! COME! and stand over all the continents of the world!

In the Name of the One God that made us all we call!: \*COME! Lord Zadkiel COME! (\*3x) and continually STRIKE your Mighty Flame wherever there is darkness!

Mighty Angels Descend! (3x) with your PURPLE WANDS OF FIRE! And continually STRIKE! STRIKE! STRIKE! them into the center of every place where there has been a history of sinister force activity, in all its forms - anything attempting to delay the Divine Plan of the Great White Brotherhood! Replace all with Ascended Master Consciousness, Victory of the Light and The Divine Plan fulfilled! Right now and forever! AND SO BE IT, AND SO IT IS - BELOVED "I AM"!

We Thank You for answering our calls, and The Beloved Violet Flame for setting us Free!

### CALL TO THE SECRET LOVE STAR

NOTE: The Secret Love Star is a Focus of Light drawn by Cosmic Beings centuries ago to give assistance to mankind and bring in the New Age. No one has ever made their Ascension without the assistance of the Secret Love Star. It's Action Transmutes discord and replaces it with Perfection. (Ascended Master Love and Truth Vol II)

### THE LOVE STAR -"THE SECRET"

Love Star, Love Star, Love Star bright, Love Star, Love Star, blaze through us Thy Might; Love Star, Love Star, our own Hearts' Light! Love Star, Love Star, enfold us tonight. Use once an hour:

"Mighty I AM Presence"! come forth, charge my being and world with the Light and Love from the Secret Love Star, and keep It eternally sustained. Thank You!

### THE LOVE STAR-"THE CALL"

O Love Star! we call Thee, Thou Jewel from the Sun, O Heart of Creation, Thou Glorious One! Come now in Thy Splendor, Flash forth Thy Great Flame, Burst all bonds asunder, Speak forth the Great Name! Declare now Thy Victory, And set this Earth Free; Reveal Thy Dominion, Thyself let all see. From Thy Blazing Altar, Light's Greeting first came, The Voice of God's Presence, Almighty, "I AM"! THE LOVE STAR-"The ALL" The Love Star, the Flame-breath, The Great Heart in all, Comes forth in Its Splendor, To answer each call; Reveals now Its Vict'ry, In all Realms Its Light, Clothes us in Its Glory, And Radiance Bright; Let all then surrender, Their might and their power, Through loving obedience. Be raised now this hour-Forevermore Master! Eternally free, The Blest "I AM Presence." The Great Cosmic Kev.

### THE LOVE STAR-"THE PRESENCE"

The Love Star-His Presence! All silent, serene, In Glory transcendent, While blessing the scene; Stands radiant with Power, Its Rays pulsing bright, Chaste ribbons of silver, Adorning the night; Caressing, encircling, Enfolding the sod; Light! tying the Earth to the, Feet of her God! The Master Christ Presence, Incarnate in man; The Source of all Freedom, The Blest Word, "I AM"!

# DECREE FOR MORALITY AND BALANCE OF THE FEMININE RAY WITH THE MASCULINE RAY

COSMIC FORCES OF LIGHT! (3x) IN THE NAME OF GOD "I AM" COME FORTH NOW AND TAKE COMPLETE COMMAND WORLD WIDE of all sorcery, lower desires, destructive concepts of women, misuse of the sexual energy and ANYTHING that stimulates lower desires and sinister force activities held in the mass consciousness of the human race, and in the etheric records right now and forever, back to the very beginning! CONTINUALLY SEIZE, BIND, RENDER this energy HELPLESS, and TRANSMUTE\_the cause, core, effect, record and memory!

ILLUMINE ALL humanity to the <u>Ways of Light and The Laws of Life</u> and replace ALL with Ascended Master Consciousness and the Divine Plan fulfilled! Balance the DIVINE FEMININE with the DIVINE MASCULINE in every human heart!

We Thank You this is done as the call is made - And SO BE IT -and SO IT IS - Beloved "I AM"!

### DECREE TO PURIFY THE PSYCHIC AND ASTRAL REALMS

COSMIC FORCES OF LIGHT! (3x) IN THE NAME OF GOD "I AM" and ACCORDING TO THY WILL, WISDOM and LOVE, TAKE COMPLETE COMMAND NOW!

See to it that the psychic and astral realms are COMPLETELY PURIFIED and CRYSTAL CLEAR and EVERY SINGLE discarnate entity is taken to the Temples of Light RIGHT NOW!

See to it that ALL negative etheric records and energy is dissolved, consumed and transmuted into COSMIC LIGHT SUBSTANCE!

See to it that ALL channeling from the psychic and astral realms is stopped, and every single entity attachment, including distorted elemental attachments,

are removed and taken to the Light RIGHT NOW!

See to it that souls travel while they sleep, to the Retreats best suited for their soul's growth and learn the Laws of Life!

See to it that ALL those leaving their physical bodies do so in DIGNITY AND PEACE and are taken immediately to a Violet Flame Temple!

See to it that their loved ones know to cremate the body and to be grateful and peaceful at the passing! - We deeply thank You for this Mighty Service!

I SO DECREE IT and SO BE IT - BELOVED "I AM"! We Thank You!

### **DECREE FOR ASCENDED MASTER ELEGANCE**

Beloved Victorious "I AM" Presence, I invoke Beloved Ascended Lady Master Bridgett and those that Minister with Her! CHARGE! (3x) Your Ascended Master Consciousness of ELEGANCE - so much needed at this time - into the consciousness of ALL mankind, especially those in media, fashion, education, and those influencing the ways of mankind! CHARGE into us ALL The Ascended Master Consciousness of Elegance, modesty in dress and politeness in all our ways, and let us be the Gentlemen (Gentlewoman) we truly are! We Bless, Love and Thank You this is done as the call is made! AND SO BE IT! BELOVED "I AM"

### **DECREES FOR PEACE**

### **DECREE FOR INNER PEACE**

I live, move, and have my being in a Gigantic, Fiery Focus of the Victorious Flame of Cosmic Christ Peace from the heart of the Beloved Elohim of Peace and Beloved Himalaya, commanding and compelling my calm, perfect poise and Ascended Master God-control, which nothing can disturb! (3x) with deep feeling

### **DECREE FOR PEACE**

Adapted from Saint Francis of Assisi's Prayer (Beloved Kuthumi in a former embodiment) "I AM" a channel of Thy Peace,

Where there is hatred, I bring Love,

Where there is wrong, I bring the Spirit of Forgiveness.

Where there is discord, I bring Harmony,

Where there is error, I bring Truth.

Where there is doubt, I bring Faith,

Where there is despair, I bring Hope

Where there are shadows, I bring THY Light."

### **DECREE FOR CESSATION OF WAR**

Beloved Mighty Victorious "I AM" Presence, In Your Name, Power and Authority, I invoke Archangels Michael and Faith, Uriel and Donna Grace, Great Elohim Astrea, Tranquility and Pacifica, Beloved Jesus, Lady Nada and John the Beloved, Great Spirit of the Flame of Peace and All The Ascended Masters and Cosmic Beings ministering to the Flame of Peace!

[SEIZE ALL ENERGY MEANT FOR WAR! PURIFY IT CAUSE AND CORE!

USE THIS ENERGY DOUBLED EACH HOUR! BRING PEACE ON EARTH BY COSMIC POWER!] (3x)

We Thank You for the Gift of Peace And SO BE IT AND SO IT IS — BELOVED "I AM"!

### CALL FOR PEACE BOOK OF CEREMONY SECTION 4 PAGES 4 THRU 7

Centered within the Immortal Flame of Life "I AM," I come before the Throne of the Most High Living God to speak on behalf of the Family of Man, who demands that Christ Consciousness MANIFEST NOW as the directing force in all human relationships.

I speak as one who affirms that LOVE is the ONLY POWER that can act in removing the conflict that divides us, one from the other.

As we are One in the Body of God, let each *feel* the Oneness, the Peace Giving Presence of God "I AM" within their minds and feelings. May God's Peace enfold ALL Life and may all aggressive behaviour be transmuted and dissolved by the currents of Violet Fire flowing to and through us at all times. I call to all BEINGS OF LIGHT concerned with the evolution of Life on the Planet to expand and sustain this call, for,

"I AM" A SHINING EXAMPLE OF GOD'S PEACE TO ALL LIFE! (3x) "I AM" SO GRATEFUL! SO BE IT - BELOVED "I AM"!

# DECREES FOR HEALTH AND HEALING

### **DECREE FOR HEALING**

In the Name of the Mighty Cosmic "I AM" Presence!
This affliction in me (or someone else) HAS NO POWER!
I let go and I let God! (3x) AND SO BE IT and SO IT IS! BELOVED "I AM"!

### **DECREE FOR MAINTAINING HEALTH**

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence,

I call on beloved Helios, Archangel Raphael, Ascended Masters Jesus, Mother Mary, Lord Hilarion, Lady Leto and Holy Diana!

Direct Your Resurrecting Flame of Healing hourly through my mind and feelings, and through every organ and part of my body. Keep me in Perfect Health at all times to be a fit Instrument for the Service of the Ascended Host.

What I ask for myself, I ask also for my loved ones and all under this Radiation!

Send your legions of Illumination and Healing angels to all Hospitals and Healing centers in the world. We Thank You.

# DECREE: FORGIVENESS, RESURRECTION, HEALING, TRANSMUTATION

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, Mighty Helios, Elohim of Purity, Astrea, Arcturus, Diana, Elohim of Peace, Archangels Michael, Raphael and Zadkiel, Goddess of Light, Kwan Yin, Ascended Master Jesus, Mother Mary, Lady Nada, Ascended Masters Saint Germain, Godfré, and the Healing Angels!

I AM the <u>Law of Forgiveness</u> for this condition and for all imperfection everywhere. (3x)

I AM the <u>Flame of Resurrection</u> renewing every atom of my four lower bodies. (3x)

I AM the <u>Healing Flame</u> surging through my four lower bodies producing perfection. (3x)

Blaze and sweep the  $\underline{\text{Transmuting Violet Flame}}$  through me, purify all the energy and substance my four lower bodies. (3x)

Flood forth <u>Ascended Master Light Substance</u> and golden healing currents of energy. (3x)

I AM Perfect Health now made manifest. (3x)

Now visualize a stream of golden healing currents coming from the Threefold Flame in the heart pouring to the area that needs healing. See this golden light substance unlocking all obstructions to the normal flow of light substance to the area in need of healing.

### **HEALING VISUALIZATION**

Sending Light to the four lower bodies: Relax and give your attention to the I AM Presence. Visualize and feel the Threefold flame in your heart expand and enfold your four lower bodies. (The emotional body is the largest of the four lower bodies. In this case, visualize it ten feet in diameter around the physical body). Visualize this action for three minutes, then say slowly:

"I AM the Presence expanding the Threefold flame in my heart, causing the points of Light in every cell of my bodies to expand. (Pause) Light expand, Light expand, Light expand until the radiance shines through my four lower bodies. See it can never recede, but keep it ever expanding. (Pause)

I AM the Source of all.

I AM the Power that answers every call.

I AM the doer of God's Will,

I AM the Divine Plan and do it fulfill.

I AM Love, Wisdom and Power,

I AM Cosmic Light in action each hour!

# DAILY CONTEMPLATIONS FOR HEALING AND PERFECT HEALTH

I AM free, this hour, from pain, disease, limitation and distress, for I AM the perfection of God's Eternal Love, now manifesting in my mind, my body, my being, my world, and my affairs.

### **GOD-DESIRES**

All the God-desires of my heart are now being drawn, by the magnetic power of The Three-Fold Flame in my Heart, into instantaneous and eternally sustained manifestation in my being and world and I AM now rendering my Perfect Service to life and Freedom of all.

### **OPULENCE**

I AM the joyous expression of God's opulence, God's love, God's health and happiness, and God-illumination, forever sustained and increasing in limitless supply to all.

### CHRIST PRESENCE

I AM the Healing Heart of the Christ Presence, now active within me and all who seek Thy Light, Restoring, Renewing, Illumining, and Resurrecting the Perfection of my Divine Self.

### **DIVINE IMAGE OF GOD**

I AM the Divine Image of God, now manifesting that perfection in my being and world and for all the children of God, every one, everywhere, in His Supreme Name, Forever!

# DECREE FOR DISPERSING FOCI OF EPIDEMICS AND DISEASES

Blessed Beloved Presence of God, I AM in us, and Beloved Lord Michael and Beloved Lady Astrea!

LOCK your Cosmic Circle and Sword of Blue Flame of thousands of Suns from the Great Central Sun, in, through, and around all plagues, germs, epidemics and disease!

[Close in upon them, and transmute, transmute, transmute them all, cause, effect, record and memory, before they can act, approach, or encroach upon life longer. Replace them by the COSMIC THREEFOLD FLAME, in the FULL POWER OF THE THREE-TIMES-THREE]! (3x)

Keep this Action maintained, self-sustained and CHARGED with the FULL POWER of the Thousand-Fold Flame of the Sacred Love in overwhelming Cosmic Power, double it each instant of each hour, ruling all in God's Supremacy and Obedience, until all are Ascended and Free! AND SO BE IT AND SO IT IS! BELOVED I AM! BELOVED I AM! BELOVED I AM!

NOTE: This decree is referred to by Beloved Meta in a discourse as having been so efficacious in the dissipating of foci of plagues, germs, epidemics, and disease. Geraldine Innocente's group meetings used it faithfully in all meetings for over 15 years. When you give it, you will have the full benefit of all that gathered momentum to act much more quickly for you, and all for whom you call.

### **RESURRECTION FLAME**

Beloved Mighty Victorious Presence of God "I AM", Thou beloved Immortal Threefold Flame of Eternal Truth within my beating heart... I call on the Holy Christ Selves of all mankind and the Beloved Ascended Master Jesus, Archangel Raphael and Holy Mother Mary!

Sweep the Flame of Resurrection through all my world today, Let Its joyous, raising Presence ever with me stay!

Sweep It through me constantly, renewing every part, Fulfilling all God's Perfect Plan that's held within my heart.

Surge the Resurrection Flame through everything in me,

Let It now reveal the Full Perfection I should be.

Let It make me young and lovely, healthy, too and wise, drawing forth God's Power to bring sight to blinded eyes.

Let me use Its Power on those who cannot hear, Let that hearing be restored, perfect, crystal clear.

Let this Resurrection Flame bring balance to each mind that's lost its way, confused amid the shadows of mankind.

"I AM the Resurrection and the Life of all I need," Whether that be manifest as money, word or deed.

The Resurrection Flame is God's great gift to me! Oh, Holy Christ Self, help me use It, setting all Earth free!

# THE BODY ELEMENTAL BLESS AND FREE THE BODY ELEMENTAL

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, beloved Maha Chohan and beloved Mother Mary!

Bless my body elemental for its service to me! At the close of my Earth span, set it ever free! Without its loving presence I would not even be! Blessed body elemental ASCEND THOU WITH ME! \*Beloved I AM, By God's own hand I now command, Do it today Do it to stay (3x)

### **GRATITUDE TO THE BODY ELEMENTAL**

(adapted from Book of Ceremony and Ordered Service)

As the full Power and Authority of the Beloved Presence of God "I AM" in me, and in all mankind, and in the Name of the Beloved Maha Chohan! I give loving recognition and deep gratitude to my Body Elemental, my highly developed elemental friend who oversees the maintenance of my physical body, and to those of all mankind!

I call forth the Blessings of God – My Mighty "I AM" Presence - to flow through my Body Elemental and those of all humankind NOW in ever increasing Cosmic Power until the Love, Peace, Comfort, Mercy, Perfect Health and Youth of You My Beloved "I AM" Presence, are physically manifest in me and all humankind!

We accept this DONE . . . As God's Most Holy Name "I AM"! We Thank You

### FOR AN EASY PASSING FROM THE EARTH PLAIN

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, beloved Archangel Michael, Ascended Masters Saint Germain and Hilarion! Give all who are being released from the physical body during this 24 hour period an easy, peaceful passing.

Cut them free, instantly, from the magnetic pull of Earth, the things of Earth, and all desires that might hold them earthbound. Take them to the Temples of Truth and then to the Temples of Learning or the Ascension Temples. Seal them in the fiery purple heart of Saint Germain. Give all possible assistance so that as many as possible do not have to come back into embodiment.

Beloved Mighty Presence of God, "I AM", and beloved Mighty Astrea!

LOCK Your Cosmic Circle and Sword of Blue Flame of thousands of suns from the Great Central Sun, in through and around all destructive karma of those passing from the Earth this year.

Close in upon it all, and [transmute it all] (3x), cause, effect, record and memory, before it can act, approach or encroach upon life longer! Replace it with the substance of purity provided by the Elohim of Purity.

# AMERICA (ANAGRAM = I AM RACE) PROTECTION OF AMERICA

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, Beloved Helios and Vesta, Great Elohim Hercules and Amazon, Archangel Michael and Faith, Commander Conrad, Ascended Master El Morya, K-17 and Your Legions of Light! Envelope North, Central and South America with a Wall and Canopy of impenetrable Light! Hold Control and Direct the governments and all people to produce Perfection for all mankind, eternally sustained and ever expanding.

(Silently visualize a wall of blue light around and over the United States, Alaska, the Hawaiian Islands, Canada and Central and South America. At present, the United States represents the spiritual leadership of the Earth.)

# UNITED STATES AND ALL COUNTRIES OF THE WORLD ELECTIONS

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, Archangel Michael, Mighty Victory, Ascended Masters El Morya and Saint Germain and K-17! Raise up the right candidates in the coming U.S. elections. (3x) See that the Ascended Master candidates become Victorious. Mighty I AM Presence and Christ Self of every voter, take command and act through the outer self according to the Divine Plan. Keep the United States government free from sinister force influences. Reveal to the public and render inactive all lobbyists and groups that have the objective to undermine and change the Constitution of this country and who are opposed to the original Divine Plan for this country. (3x) Reveal all that is hidden and not of the Light. \*Prevent! (3x) the changing of the Constitution of the United States from the original Divine intent. (3x)

\*Withhold and withdraw all power from all destructive forces and from all individuals with destructive intent. (3x)

Friends of freedom, Arise! Arise! To the call of the mighty I AM Set our country free, and all her people free! (x3)

What we call for America we call for ALL countries of the world - Set the world free and all her people free! AND SO BE IT – AND SO IT IS – BELOVED "I AM"!

# DECREES FOR WORLD AFFAIRS VICTORY OF THE LIGHT

Beloved Mighty Victorious "I AM" Presence, Beloved Great Mighty Elohim Hercules and Amazon and ALL the Great Elohim, Eloha, Archangels and Archaii, Mighty Cosmic Beings and Ascended Masters:

Continually CHARGE! CHARGE! CHARGE! The Victory of The Light of YOUR authority for our Beloved Earth EVERYWHERE!

Show us Manifestations, Miracles and Open the Floodgates of your Mighty Cosmic Light as of 1000 Suns, to bring the Victory of the Divine Plan Fulfilled for the Great White Brotherhood and for all Lightworkers setting our Beloved Earth Eternally Free! Double This Twice Each Hour With Cosmic Power!

We Bless, Love and Thank You this is done in God's Most Holy Name "I AM" and according to Thy Will, now and until we are truly Freedom's Holy Star! So Be It – And So It Is – Beloved "I AM"! Thank You

### **DECREE FOR WORLD GOVERNANCE**

Mighty "I AM" Presence, we call for The Great White Brotherhood, and ALL the Legions of Light, to take FULL Command of ALL those in leadership positions that are influencing the destiny of Mankind and the life on our planet! Rise up to positions of power great honest, honorable individuals whose Light is strong enough, and let the DIVINE PLAN be fulfilled right now!

"I AM" the Invincible Presence taking Command of ALL Governments, Banking, Judiciary, Secret Societies, Electoral Processes, The United Nations, Media, Military, Police, Prisons, Religious orders, Medical and Health, Education, Music and Entertainment, Energy, Technology, Environmental and commercial industries, and anything attempting to delay the Divine Plan of the Great White Brotherhood for the Earth's eternal Freedom in, through and around our entire planet!

We accept this call fulfilled right now and doubled each hour and eternally sustained until we are FREE and into the LIGHT!

VICTORY is ours in LOVE, governing this planet now! (3x) BELOVED "I AM" (3x) AND SO BE IT AND SO IT IS! THANK YOU FOR ANSWERING OUR CALLS!

### VICTORY FOR THE EARTH

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, Great Central Sun, Helios and Vesta, Elohim Hercules, the Elohim of Purity, Beloved Astrea, Archangel Michael, Commander Conrad, Ascended Master El Morya, K-17, Saint Germain and your Legions of Light!

Seize, bind and hold totally inactive and Transmute all thought-forms and feelings of misqualified energy in and around me and all mankind! Transmute! Transmute! Transmute them all! Replace them with Ascended Master Pure Light Substance, Illumination, Love, and Constructive motives!

Remove all discarnate entities out of the atmosphere of Earth and into the Temples of Light RIGHT NOW and Seal each one in a violet Maltese Cross of Saint Germain!

Withhold and withdraw all power from all destructive forces and from all individuals with destructive intent throughout the world RIGHT NOW! (3x)

Let the Powers of Light descend unto Earth and take full Command NOW! (3x) Cut the Earth free, give Her Cosmic Victory! (3x)

AND SO BE IT - AND SO IT IS - BELOVED "I AM" - We Thank You!

### PROTECTION OF LIGHTWORKERS IN POSITIONS OF POWER

Mighty "I AM" Presence in the Heart of all Life! LET THY WILL BE DONE through ALL these decrees right now and forever!

I Demand, Command and I Decree - by The Power, Love and Authority of You my Mighty "I AM" Presence, The Seven-fold Flame of The Mighty Elohim and Eloha, the Seven Archangels and Archaii, the Victory of The Authority of The Sacred Fire of Beloved Alpha and Omega, Helios and Vesta and all The Great Ascended Hosts:

that the Power of the All-Seeing Eye of God and Archangel Michael's Legions continually move into action across the face of the Earth, THE MOST INTENSIFIED COSMIC ACTION EVER, PROTECTING ALL the FORCES OF FREEDOM AND THOSE OF THE LIGHT IN ALL IN POSITIONS OF POWER **EVERYWHERE!** 

Keep this Cosmic Action maintained, self-sustained and ever intensifying until we are FREEDOM'S HOLY STAR! We Thank You, And SO BE IT, BELOVED "I AM"!

# CALLING TO THE COSMIC TRIUNE WHO ARE IN CHARGE OF THE VICTORY OF THE LIGHT FOR OUR BELOVED EARTH DURING THIS COSMIC IN-BREATH

Beloved "I AM" Presence and That of all mankind, I invoke The Beloved Great Divine Director, Beloved Cyclopea and Beloved Immaculata and all The Great Ascended Hosts, by The Power of the All-Seeing Eye of God continually pinpoint, expose to the world and immediately dismantle, shatter, transmute and Purify all sinister forces and their activities in all its forms everywhere! Set it all eternally Free, right back to the beginning of time! Let all see the error of their ways!

Use this Purified Energy doubled each hour with Cosmic Power to fulfill the Divine Plan for the Earth's Eternal Freedom! SEE THAT ALL IS REPLACED WITH ASCENDED MASTER CONSCIOUSNESS, THE VICTORY OF THE LIGHT AND THE DIVINE PLAN FULFILLED NOW AND FOREVER! We accept this call answered as it is made — SO BE IT, AND SO IT IS — BELOVED "I AM"! We Thank You!

### **DECREE TO LIFT THE VEILS OF DARKNESS!**

BELOVED "I AM" PRESENCE and CHRIST-SELF of every man, woman and child – both in and out of embodiment - RISE UP, TAKE COMMAND and LIFT THE VEILS OF DARKNESS RIGHT NOW and FOREVER! WE THANK YOU this IS done according to THY WILL as the call is made and doubled twice each hour with COSMIC POWER until fully manifest! I DECREE IT and SO BE IT! BELOVED "I AM" -We Thank You!

# DECREE TO RAISE UP GREAT HONEST, HONOURABLE INDIVIDUALS TO POSITIONS OF POWER NOW!

COSMIC FORCES OF LIGHT! (3x) IN THE NAME OF GOD "I AM" TAKE COMMAND RIGHT NOW of ALL those in POSITIONS OF POWER all over the world and ALL ELECTION PROCESSES bringing people to positions of power EVERYWHERE! See to it that Great Honest, Honorable individuals whose LIGHT is strong enough, and Ascended Master Friends, RISE UP TO POSITIONS OF POWER EVERYWHERE!

THERE IS ONLY GOD – THE MIGHTY "I AM" IN ACTION IN EVERY INDIVIDUAL FILLING OFFICIAL PLACES THROUGHOUT THE WORLD, RIGHT NOW AND FOREVER! (3x)

We accept this done, as the call is made and doubled twice each hour with COSMIC POWER until fully manifest, fulfilling the Divine Plan for the Earth's Eternal Freedom RIGHT NOW and FOREVER! We Thank You! SO BE IT and SO IT IS! BELOVED "I AM"!

### **DECREE FOR COSMIC PILLARS OF BLUE LIGHTNING!**

Mighty "I AM" Presence through Your Mighty Love, Power and Authority I invoke Great Elohim Hercules and Amazon, Claire and Astrea, Archangels Michael and Faith and Commander Conrad to

PLACE MIGHTY COSMIC PILLARS OF BLUE LIGHTENING OF COSMIC PURITY as of 1000 SUNS into the HEART OF ALL SINISTER FORCE ACTIVITY EVERYWHERE!

Through the Grace of the Angels, maintain and intensify this Cosmic Action, until we are truly FREE and into the LIGHT! WE BLESS and THANK YOU THIS IS DONE ACCORDING TO THY WILL, AS THE CALL IS MADE - IN GOD'S MOST HOLY NAME "I AM"!

### **EMERGENCY DECREE**

"I AM" The Light of God that never fails (7x)

(It alerts all members of the Great White Brotherhood of the existing emergency. Therefore, use this decree wisely and sparingly.)

### DECREE FOR THE PURIFICATION OF ALL MANKIND

Beloved "I AM" Presence, through Your Love, Power and authority I invoke Beloved Archangels Michael and Faith and Commander Conrad, and Archangels Zadkiel and Amethyst and your Legions of Beloved Angels with Fiery Blue Swords and Purple Wands of Fire!

Send them north, south, west and east to every man woman and child, both in and out of embodiment and \*CUT US FREE! (3x) STRIKE into SHATTER, TRANSMUTE AND CONSUME all that was not meant to be, right back to the beginning of time!

Maintain and sustain this activity until we are Free and into the Light!

I call on the Law of Forgiveness for myself and ALL mankind for all this misqualified energy! We BLESS, LOVE and THANK YOU and the Beloved Angels for Your selfless Service and Love.

### **DECREE TO WITHDRAW DESTRUCTIVE FORCES**

Mighty "I AM" Presence and Legions of Light! I DECREE: Withdraw and withhold ALL power from destructive forces and individuals with destructive intent THROUGHOUT THE WORLD RIGHT NOW and FOREVER! (3x)

We thank you this is done, according to Thy Will and doubled twice each hour with Cosmic Power until we are Free and into the Light!

AND SO BE IT – AND SO IT IS – BELOVED "I AM"!

### **DECREE FOR ECONOMIC BALANCE**

In the Name of the Almighty Presence of God "I AM" in each of us and the Holy Christ Selves of me and all mankind, I summon all Great Beings, Powers and Legions of Light concerned with the economic stability of the Nations of the planet Earth

### COME FORTH NOW!

Beloved Lord Michael and Lady Astrea, \*PURIFY! (3x) all financial institutions, all financial complexes, all activities concerned with the economic structure of the World. Remove the cause, core, effect, record and memory back into the very beginning of time of all misuse of money or energy patterns of exchange!

\*Beloved Saint Germain, Beloved Lord Zadkiel, and Mighty Arcturus, penetrate and saturate these financial structures with the Most Powerful Activity of the VIOLET FIRE ever known! (3x) We thank you!

Beloved Lady Vesta and Angel of Restoration, place ALL in positions of power that are influencing the destiny of our Earth in the hands of those who SERVE THE LIGHT - RIGHT NOW and FOREVER! and dissolve all else by the Sacred Fire, and restore to us, the Divine Plan for the distribution of earth's abundance, and keep it forever sustained till we are Free and into the Light! We accept this done as the call is made and we Thank you! VICTORY IS OURS IN LOVE GOVERNING THIS PLANET NOW! (3x) We gratefully Accept this Done in DIVINE ORDER and in Accordance with GOD'S HOLY WILL "I AM"

### **COSMIC LIGHT COME FORTH**

IN THE NAME, FULL POWER and AUTHORITY OF YOU, MY MIGHTY "I AM" PRESENCE I DECREE:

GREAT COSMIC LIGHT, Come forth and do your Perfect Work now! (3x) The Forces of Cosmic Light move into Action with Full Power, all over the world, and are Victorious now! (3x)

Mighty Arcturus, come forth in that light as of a 1000 Suns, and consume all selfishness, fear and discord from the planet forever! (3x)

THE LIMITLESS LEGIONS of COSMIC LIGHT now sweep across the face of the Earth and ALL human darkness disappears FOREVER! (3x)

### **VICTORY OF THE LIGHT**

"I AM" THE VICTORY OF THE COSMIC FLAMES OF TRANSFIGURATION, ILLUMINATION AND DIVINE LOVE CONTINUALLY BLAZING THROUGH ALL HUMANKIND, CAUSING A MASS AWAKENING TO 'THE WAYS OF LIGHT' RIGHT NOW! (3x) We thank you!

"I AM" THE VISIBLE TANGIBLE BODIES OF THE ASCENDED HOSTS COME TO EARTH TO ASSIST US NOW! WE THANK YOU! (3x)
"I AM" THE VICTORY OF SAINT GERMAIN'S CAUSE OF FREEDOM! (3x)
"I AM" THE VICTORY OF THE PLAN OF THE GREAT WHITE BROTHERHOOD! (3x)

# CHELAS, BUDDHAS, LIGHTWORKERS POEM: THE CHELA

Awaiting the word of the Master Hearing His Glorious Song; Discerning his slightest whisper, Amidst Earth's bustling throng. Seeing the Master's signal— Acting upon His Will; Holding a God-like silence, And then, IN LOVE, FULFILL!

### **DECREE FOR CHELAS**

Beloved Mighty, Victorious Presence of God "I AM", the Source that is anchored within each of our hearts, we Love and Adore You.

We acknowledge You to be the owner and giver of all life, our intelligence, our substance, our all! We call on beloved Archangel Michael, Beloved Great Divine Director, Elohim Hercules and Master El Morya and all Ascended Beings who serve on the First Ray!

We pour out our deepest Love and Gratitude to the Ascended Host of Light for bringing forth this Teaching! Blaze! (3x) your Blue Flame of God's Will through and around us and all under this Radiation, eternally sustained.

Seal us in Your Light and Love and Power of Victorious Accomplishment! Guard and Protect us, Guide and Direct us and give us the illumination and Truth that shall set us Free!

Consecrate the energies through all of our four lower bodies to command and compel the Divine Plan fulfilled. Intensify and expand without limit, the sincere interest of those receiving the benefit and blessing of Your Counsel and Association, so that each one may return to life in loving impersonal service at least ten times more God-qualified energy than was originally invested in opening the spiritual door to the octave of the Ascended Masters!

So be it! BELOVED "I AM"!

## **DECREE FOR CHELAS TO KEEP HARMONY AND UNITY**

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, I call on beloved Archangel Chamuel, Elohim Orion, Elohim Tranquility, Cosmic Being Lady Venus, God Harmony, beloved Maha Chohan, Beloved El Morya, Saint Germain, Maha Chohan Paul the Venetian, Beloved Jesus, Kuthumi, and Lady Master Nada!

CHARGE, CHARGE, me, my family and all chelas of the Great White Brotherhood with whatever Illumination, Determination, Courage, Strength, Unity and Power of Divine Love are required, to COMPEL UNINTERRUPTED HARMONY TO MANIFEST constantly in, through, and around us, especially in our emotional body!

Please see to it that this state of uninterrupted harmony is forever sustained. Beloved I AM! I now command! Do it Today! Do it to stay! We Thank You!

#### **DECREE FOR ADDITIONAL CHELAS**

Beloved Presence of God "I AM", I call to the Ascended Masters and especially the Beloved Masters Saint Germain and El Morya. I COMMAND this instant in the Name of my Mighty "I AM" Presence, to balance the gifts of Instruction and Illumination given to the outer consciousness me and ALL of mankind! Make and keep us all worthy of this great assistance, and at all times the Open Door through which the WILL OF GOD may manifest! And SO BE IT — BELOVED "I AM"! We Thank You!

#### **DECREE FOR PROTECTION OF INCOMING BUDDHAS**

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence. \*Protect our little Buddhas by Michael's Sword of Blue, Purify and illumine their home and parents (3x) Beloved I AM!

By Christ command! By Freedom's hand!

By Michael's hand! By Purity's hand!

By Buddha's hand! By Freedom's Love and Name!

By Purity's Love and Name! By Michael's Love and Name!

By Buddha's Love and Name! By Violet Fire!

By the Spiral Blue Flame! By the Sword of Blue Flame!

By the Threefold flame! By Cosmic I AM Fire!

It's God's Desire! Help them fulfill their vows!

I command this physically manifest! I accept this physically manifest!

I AM this physically manifest! I AM the Victory of Light right now and forever! Beloved I AM! (3x)

Note: There are now (August, 1957) seven such Buddhas who have been accepted by the Karmic Board to help the human race.

## **DECREE FOR SAINT GERMAIN'S LEGIONS OF LIGHTWORKERS**

Beloved Mighty Victorious Presence of God "I AM" and Beloved Ascended Masters Saint Germain, El Morya and the Maha Chohan, and Legions of Light!

In the Name of the Presence of God I AM in me, and by the magnetic power of the Sacred Fire vested in me! I DECREE:

SEAL! SEAL! Me and ALL under This Radiation in Beloved Saint Germain's Purple Fiery Heart and Luminous Presence.

Make me and all mankind FEEL this instant and forever, ALL His limitless God-Controlled enthusiasm for the Light, his Illumined Obedience to that Light, His devotion to that Light, and His determination to stand by that Light.

Keep this eternally sustained, all-powerfully active, and ever-expanding, until this Earth, and all of mankind, are wholly Ascended and Free!

Take immediate and complete control of me, and make and keep me a Perfect Grail and Conductor through which the Ascended Host may pour at any time Their Love, Blessings and Assistance to mankind.

Use my Light to the fullest possible extent. Draw those to me who have unselfish motives and who are willing to serve the Light. Remove all pride, arrogance and personal ambition.

Let this Light expand in Divine Love until the Earth and all her evolutions are wholly Ascended and Free!

I have spoken in God's Holy Name, I AM – IT IS DONE! We Thank You!

# INCOMING SOULS, CHILDREN, YOUTH AND ROOT RACES DECREES FOR THE CHILDREN, YOUTH AND ROOT RACES

Beloved Presence of God "I AM" Beloved Great Elohim Claire And Astrea, I Decree:

POWERS OF LIGHT! POWERS OF LIGHT! POWERS OF LIGHT! COME FORTH NOW IN ALL YOUR COSMIC POWER!

CHARGE! CHARGE! Your Cosmic Flame of PURITY into every part of the emotional, mental, etheric and physical vehicles of ALL the children, incoming ones, Youth, Young adults and the Roots Races on the Planet!

PURIFY! PURIFY! their entire beings, world and affairs and keep them sealed in your Oval of Purity for nine feet in every direction and hold it forever sustained and intensifying in Cosmic Action, until they recognize the Beings of Light they truly are!

We Bless and Thank You this is done now, and doubled twice each hour with Cosmic Power! AND SO BE IT – AND SO IT IS – BELOVED "I AM" (Source: Book of Ceremony)

#### INVOCATION FOR INCOMING ENLIGHTENED SOULS

Beloved Immortal Presence of God, "I AM", beloved Maha Chohan, beloved Jesus and Mother Mary!

I make the call that all advanced illumined lifestreams be taken into the Purification Temples of Mercy at inner levels and there bathed in the sacred love of the Sacred Fire of the Violet Flame.

Enfold these precious souls now and forever in your Ascended Master Consciousness.

Let them embody in the full conscious use of their own eternal Divine Memory, and make them immune to the passions, appetites, human tendencies and karma of family, race and nation.

### Beloved Angels of Mercy and Compassion!

Establish a spiritual canopy of Your own Light and Love around the homes and families through which these souls are to embody.

Create and sustain a pure, harmonious, spiritual and opulent atmosphere around them.

Raise up those parents and guardians who can be trusted with the care and protection of those precious lifestreams during their young years. Place a cherubim in the aura of as many as possible to keep them reminded of their vow taken and the responsibility they owe to life in being selected as guardians and protectors of the human race. We thank thee that this is done, BELOVED "I AM"!

#### **PURIFY SOULS OF INCOMING CHILDREN**

Beloved Mighty Presence of God, "I AM", and the beloved Elohim of Purity, Archangel Gabriel, Kwan Yin, Lord Maha Chohan, Jesus and Mother Mary, Saint Germain, and the Karmic Board!

Through the magnetic power of the Sacred Fire vested in me, I decree,

Grant beloved Mother Mary's petition to purify the souls destined to come to Earth this year through physical birth.

Give them bodies as perfect as possible; clear, intelligent minds and dispositions willing to give loving cooperation with that which will be for their highest good.

Purify and illumine the homes, parents, teachers and guardians into whose atmosphere they come.

Place a cherubim in the aura of as many as possible and give them the strength to fulfill their vow taken before coming into embodiment.

#### Beloved Lord Michael!

By the help of the Angels of the Sword of Blue Flame, give invincible protection against everything that would attempt to dim their Light or delay their Victory. If possible, give them the Victory of the Ascension at the close of this embodiment!

We accept this done RIGHT NOW with full power. We Thank You!

#### INVOCATION FOR THE EXPECTANT MOTHER AND CHILD

Beloved Presence of God, I AM in me! Beloved Holy Christ Self of this mother (name) and child. Beloved Lords of Karma and Beloved Ascended Masters Jesus and Mary!

<u>In the name of the Immortal Threefold Flame of life within this mother</u> and child

I invoke the most powerful action of the sacred love of the Sacred Fire of Mercy, Compassion and Forgiveness in, through and around these precious souls, consuming all destructive etheric records that may cloud their harmonious association in the future.

Beloved Mary, Cosmic Mother! Beloved Kwan Yin, Patroness of Homes! We ask thee to place a petition before the Karmic Board, removing forever all travail connected with childbirth from the women of the race, that the advent of souls into the world of form may be accomplished in harmony and peace and joy, without physical pain or discomfort. Beloved Maha Chohan!

Charge the full Grace and Perfection of the Holy Spirit in, through and around the souls and bodies of these dear ones for whom we call, and may this mother and child be bathed in the aura of the Holy Comforter, Himself, until the day when He bestows on the incoming lifestream its first immortal breath.

We Bless and Thank You this it is done!

## PROTECTION FOR YOUNG PEOPLE

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, and Beloved Ascended Master Kuthumi, project your Mystic Mantle of Golden Light into the feeling worlds of those young people for whom it is possible in America and throughout the world.

See, that through this action they may have the protection so much needed for their morality, for their courage and strength to come into the Light and stand by it!

Beloved I AM! By God's own hand!
Do it today! Do it to stay!
In the White Brotherhood's Love and Name!
By the Power of the Threefold Flame! We accept it done as the call is made!

#### INVOCATION FOR NEW-BORN CHILD

Beloved Presence of God, "I AM"! Beloved Immortal Threefold Flame of Life within the heart of this child! Beloved Maha Chohan, from whose hands it has received the first holy breath in this embodiment! Beloved Ascended Masters Jesus and Mary!

<u>In the name of His/Her own Holy Christ Self</u>, we establish a cosmic rhythmic pulsation of the sacred love of the Sacred Fire in, through and around this child, its parents, and the home in which they dwell, consuming all unhappy etheric records established through karmic links of the past. Let this child, its parents, family and home, manifest now and forever the perfection and happiness that was exemplified by the holy family of Judea.

<u>In the name of the Ascended Jesus Christ and His/Her own Holy Christ Self,</u> I bless the eyes of this child, and in his name decree that only God-perfection shall ever register through them.

<u>In the name of the Ascended Jesus Christ and His/Her own Holy Christ Self,</u> I bless the ears of this child. Let them be open to hear the voice of God, the promptings of his Presence, and let them ever remain non-recordant to human dissonance.

<u>In the name of the Ascended Jesus Christ and His/Her own Holy Christ Self,</u> I bless the mind of this child, that divine discrimination may illumine every activity of his life expression.

<u>In the name of the Ascended Jesus Christ and His/Her own Holy Christ Self,</u> I bless the lips of this child, that the wisdom of the Holy Spirit in speech and song be the only sound that issues therefrom.

<u>In the name of the Ascended Jesus Christ and His/Her own Holy Christ Self,</u> I bless the heart of this child, and in his name decree that the love, wisdom and power of the Threefold Flame be its only directing Presence.

<u>In the name of the Ascended Jesus Christ and His/Her own Holy Christ Self.</u> I bless the hands of this child, that they may be used to comfort life wherever the lifestream contacts it.

<u>In the name of the Ascended Jesus Christ and His/Her own Holy Christ Self,</u> I bless the feet of this child, that understanding and good works may accompany his footsteps wherever they carry him.

<u>In the name of the Ascended Jesus Christ and His/Her own Holy Christ Self,</u> I bless each atom and cell of his physical body and every organ through which the body elemental functions, with the perfection of the divine plan fulfilled.

<u>In the name of the Ascended Jesus Christ and His/Her own Holy Christ Self,</u> I bless the body elemental of this child and ask that its service to life through this lifestream may be performed in perfect divine order, and that it may receive its freedom at the end of this embodiment, along with the soul it serves.

<u>In the name of the Ascended Jesus Christ and His/Her own Holy Christ Self,</u> I bless the four lower bodies of this child—the mental, emotional, etheric and physical. Let perfect balance be manifested through them, now and forever.

<u>In the name of the Ascended Jesus Christ and His/Her own Holy Christ Self,</u> I bless the seven bodies through which the soul of this child functions. May each one cooperate lovingly with the Threefold Flame in the heart.

We give thanks that this is done now. So be it, BELOVED "I AM"

#### RESURRECTION FLAME

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, Beloved Ascended Masters Mary and Jesus!

Thy Resurrection Flame in and through us surge and sweep in, sweep in, Thy full resurrection all of thy perfection,

Thy perfect health maintain, and in us ever reign.

Thy perfect comfort give and make us fully live.

Give us thy perfect ease, And hold eternal peace.

"I AM" the Life Resurrecting this body into Perfection (3x)

#### **CALL FOR EXPANSION OF THE TEACHINGS**

(From: The I AM Activity and The Bridge to Freedom)

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, beloved Helios and Vesta, Archangels Michael and Jophiel, The Karmic Board, Lord Gautama, Ascended Masters Saint Germain, El Morya, the Maha Chohan, Jesus, Mother Mary, Lord Hilarion and Godfré Ray King, and All Legions of Light and Cosmic Beings!

RELEASE! RELEASE! RELEASE Dispensations through the Cosmic Light, To remove Earth's plight!

Draw all to these Teachings who can be benefited, and who are willing to render the Service so necessary in this Cosmic In-Breath!

See that the books of the original Teachings of the Great White Brotherhood are protected and translated into all necessary languages and distributed throughout the world! See that all who are ready to accept these Teachings have the opportunity to do so!

Let God's WILL on Earth now be done, through The Cosmic Light from the Central Sun. (3x)

I AM THE VICTORY OF SAINT GERMAIN'S CAUSE OF FREEDOM! (3x) I AM THE VICTORY OF THE PLAN OF THE GREAT WHITE BROTHERHOOD! (3x) AND SO BE IT AND SO IT IS – BELOVED "I AM"

### PROBLEM SOLVING DECREES

**1** "God! solve this problem and do it at once!

I give You all the Power where it belongs! I recognize You as the only Activity! Therefore, this appearance has no reality and dissolves instantly before Thy Mighty Presence Beloved "I AM" I THANK YOU! (Ascended Master Instruction – Saint Germain)

**2** Mighty "I AM" Presence, take COMMAND of this situation / person (NAME IT)...... produce Your Mighty Miracle over it, and all PERFECTION, HAPPINESS and VICTORY OF THE LIGHT out of it — DO IT TODAY and DO IT STAY! I ACCEPT THIS DONE NOW RIGHT NOW WITH FULL POWER! AND SO BE IT — BELOVED "I AM" I THANK YOU!

(then let it go and let your I AM Presence. Do your best to refrain from allowing your human to interfere, and watch miracles happen!)

# DECREES FOR ELEMENTALS DECREE FOR THE PURIFICATION OF THE ELEMENTALS

Beloved "I AM" Presence, through Your Mighty Love, Power and authority I invoke Beloved Archangels Chamuel and Charity, Zadkiel and Amethyst and your Legions of Beloved Angels!

Send Them north, south, west and east to stand above all vortices of energy where there are distorted, destructive and distressed elementals! Let them draw these elementals into Their own blessed bodies of Love and Light and set them eternally FREE from that which was never meant to be!

We BLESS, LOVE AND THANK THE ELEMENTALS AND THE ANGELS FOR THEIR CEASELESS and SELFLESS SERVICE TO MANKIND FOR EAONS AND EONS OF TIME - We accept this done as the call is made and doubled each hour with Cosmic Power We Thank You!

## DECREES FOR THE FOUR ELEMENTS FIRE

Beloved Helios and Vesta, Zarathustra, Prince Oromasis and Holy Diana, and all who are in charge of the Fire Elementals!

We Love, Bless and Thank you and all the salamanders for your service to us and all mankind through the ages. We ask that all destructive activities of the Fire Element be transmuted into the Sacred Fire of God's Love to bring eternally sustained purity and perfection everywhere on our Earth now!

#### Beloved Presence of God I AM And Beloved Astrea!

Draw within your Circle and Sword of Blue Flame the cause and core of all fear of fire, fear of air, fear of water and fear of the earth, and transmute it into the illumination and Ascended Masters' understanding and use of the Sacred Fire. I AM! (3x) the Ascended Masters' Law of Forgiveness of all misuse of the Fire Element by me and all mankind through the ages.

#### ΔTR

Beloved Presence of God I AM And Beloved Thor And Aries! We Love, Bless and Thank you!

We bless the north winds, the south winds, east winds, west winds and the sylphs of the air who are your messengers, asking that all destructive activities of the air be transmuted by the Violet Transmuting Flame, and that never again will the air element participate in cyclones, tornadoes or any destructive activity.

We thank you and consciously accept this done right now, eternally sustained, ever-expanding and world encompassing, until all are wholly ascended and free. I AM! (3x) the Ascended Masters' Law of Forgiveness of all misuse of the air element by me or any of mankind, in or out of embodiment.

#### WATER

Beloved Presence of God I AM, Beloved Neptune And Lunara, all Undines and all those in charge of the Water Elementals!

We LOVE, BLESS and THANK YOU and all the beings of the water element - all the undines who have ever served us, unsung, unloved and unheard!

We bless the water elementals everywhere and the blessed undines who are your messengers, asking that all destructive activities of the water element be transmuted by the Violet Transmuting Flame, and replaced with Pure Divine Love and Gratitude - and that never again will the water elementals participate in hurricanes, typhoons, tidal waves, or any destructive activity.

We thank you and consciously accept this done right now, eternally sustained, ever-expanding and world encompassing, until all are wholly Ascended and Free!

I AM! (3x) the Ascended Masters' Law of Forgiveness of all misuse of the water elementals by me and every lifestream, in or out of embodiment, and all who ever consciously or unconsciously used the water element destructively, setting them now eternally FREE! What we call for the Water Elementals, we call for ALL Elementals!

AND SO BE IT AND SO IT IS - BELOVED "I AM"

#### **EARTH**

Beloved Presence of God I AM, Beloved Pelleur And Virgo! We LOVE BLESS AND THANK YOU and the beings of the Earth.

We bless every atom of the earth and all beings who work with it, the gnomes and spirits of nature, asking that all destructive activities of the earth element be transmuted by the Violet Fire and replaced with Pure Divine Love and Gratitude, and that never again will the earth elementals participate in earthquakes or any destructive activity.

We thank you and consciously accept this done right now, eternally sustained, ever-expanding and world encompassing, until all are wholly Ascended and Free.

I AM! (3x) the Ascended Masters' Law of Forgiveness and Transmuting Flame of all misuse of the Earth's gifts, all the tortures, consciously or unconsciously, inflicted upon the gnomes and spirits of nature by myself and all mankind!

## ADDITIONAL DECREES FOR THE ELEMENTALS WEATHER

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, Lord Maha Chohan, Lord Himalaya, Ascended Master Tabor, Ascended Master Meru and Lady Meru, Lord of the Swiss Alps, Ascended Masters Aries and Thor, Neptune and Lunara, Virgo and Pelleur, , Prince Oromasis and Holy Diana and all salamanders, sylphs, undines and gnomes!

Control, control the weather, release cool (warm) currents of air and keep it so. (3x)

Bring about and sustain the right distribution of moisture all over the world (3x)

We THANK YOU! Beloved I AM, By God's own hand, Do it today, Do it to stay.

#### WATER ELEMENT: GRATITUDE AND BLESSINGS

Beloved Mighty Presence of God I AM", oh thou Beloved Immortal Threefold Flame of Eternal Truth within my heart, Holy Christ Selves of all mankind, Beloved Mighty Neptune and all Directors of the Elementals, Beloved Maha Chohan, Beloved Kwan Yin, Beloved Saint Germain, Beloved Arcturus and Beloved Zadkiel and all who have to do with the beings of nature and forces of the elements!

In the name of all mankind, we thank you for the water elementals. We call the mightiest blessings of God-Gratitude upon that element for its limitless service to life on Earth. (3x)

Bless the water element with the full power of purification by the Violet Fire of Freedom's Love and the Pink Adoration Flame of Gratitude, sustaining it forever.

Illumine the people of this planet at once concerning their great need for this element and all the service it has given them through the ages.

Let all mankind now consciously express such gratitude to and for the water element that they make it their devoted friend and co-worker and thus avoid as much distress as possible, should world changes be compelled to take place.

We consciously accept this done right now with full power!

#### **AIR ELEMENT: BLESSING THE SYLPHS**

Beloved Mighty Victorious presence of God I AM in me! Oh, Thou Beloved Immortal Threefold Flame of Eternal Truth within my heart, Holy Christ Selves of all mankind, beloved Helios and Vesta, beloved Aries and Thor and Lord Maha Chohan!

In your Name, Love, Wisdom, Power and Authority, I ask you to bless, bless, bless the sylphs of the air, without limit, in ways the unascended consciousness of mankind does not know and cannot understand. Purify these beloved beings, who have served mankind so long and have labored under the weight of mankind's discord and impurity. Seal each one, this instant and forever, in an oval of Violet Transmuting Flame, at least three times larger than their own size, and keep that oval of Violet Flame filled with the fragrance of violets.

Expand that blessing a thousand-fold more each day, until the atmosphere of our planet is crystal clear, and every sylph is eternally FREE from that which God never meant to be!

I consciously accept this done RIGHT NOW with full power! (3x)

#### AIR AND EARTH ELEMENTS: GAS BELTS PURIFICATION

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, Great Central Sun, Helios and Vesta, Elohim Hercules, the Elohim of Purity, Beloved Astrea, Archangels Michael and Raphael, Ascended Master El Morya, K-17, Saint Germain and your legions of Light!

In your cosmic authority, control all the energy in the gas belts within the earth and transmute, transmute it all.

Replace it with golden Light substance, becoming pure, metallic gold which radiates through and purifies all substance not of the Light.

Transmute all discord placed upon elementals and release them back into divine service. (*Stand silently for a few moments with arms at your sides, visualize and feel the golden light substance radiating down from the Realms of Light through you into the gas belts.*)

#### **EARTH ELEMENT: HELP AND PURITY**

Beloved Helios and Vesta, we invoke, in Mercy, the assistance of every planet in every galaxy which allowed even one laggard from their planet the

hospitality of the Earth as a schoolroom!

Send Divine Beings from those planets to help in the redemption of the laggards and their distorted creations, right now! I consciously accept this done, right now, with full power! We Thank You! (3x)

#### RELEASE ELEMENTALS IN ANIMAL FORM

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, Lord Himalaya and Lord Maha Chohan -

Release all elementals in animal form (3X) back into their original perfection!

Transmute! (3x) all misqualified energy in and around them!

Free all elementals so they do not have to come into animal form again, Decrease all litters, and the size of all litters! Beloved "I AM"!

By God's own hand - Do it today - Do it to stay - BELOVED "I AM"

## **DECREE AND PETITION FOR ANIMALS, INSECTS AND REPTILES:**

Beloved "I AM" Presence and Legions of Light!

I call on the 'Laws of Forgiveness' for myself and ALL mankind for the mistreatment and cruelty towards animals, insects and reptiles back to the very beginning, and ask that ALL animals, insects and reptiles FOR WHOM IT IS POSSIBLE at the close of their current earth-life, and those in the psychic and astral realm, be sent back to the Great Central Sun for re-polarization! And those leaving their bodies do so in Dignity and Peace!

And if they choose, to enter the 'wheel of birth and re-birth' may they be BLESSED each and every one!

I call to Cosmic Violet Fire to consume ALL human desires driving people to consume animal products, or commit acts of cruelty!

See to it that all human sentimentality, or anything holding these elementals back from Freedom be Transmuted in the Violet Fire!

We thank you that this decree is maintained, self-sustained and ever expanding in Cosmic Action, until all imprisoned life is set eternally free from that which was never meant to be - and all is done according to THY Will! So be it, and so it is - Beloved "I AM"! We Thank You!

## DECREES FOR OPULENCE DECREES FOR SUPPLY

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, Beloved Lord Maha Chohan! God of Nature and God of Gold! Release your supply of money and every Good thing to me and to all who are constructive, fulfilling the Divine Plan.

I AM the Resurrection and the Life of my ever-present Divine Supply.

I AM the Limitless Supply flowing to me for my the Service to the Light.

I AM Ascended Master Wealth manifest in my world to produce perfection and to fulfill the Divine Plan.

I AM the Ascended Masters' full acceptance of this!

I AM the Ascended Masters' full direction of this!

And SO BE IT and SO IT IS - BELOVED "I AM"! WE THANK YOU!

#### **DECREE FOR FINANCES**

\*I AM! I AM! I AM! the Resurrection and the Life of my (our) FINANCES NOW MADE MANIFEST AND SUSTAINED BY GRACE! (\*9 times)
Beloved Presence of God in me (us) and beloved Maha Chohan,
Release Your money! Cash in hand!
Release Your money! From Your hand!
Protect me in its use, to set life free!
Seal your money in God's use eternally!
BELOVED I AM! (3x). THANK YOU!

## DECREES FOR PURIFICATION AND GROWTH DECREE TO REMOVE PRIDE

(in accordance with prompting from Beloved Diana)

Beloved Mighty Victorious presence of God I AM in us!

We call on Beloved Ascended Lady Master Diana to take complete command, control and possession of the thoughts and feelings of *all* who belong to the various evolutions of this planet, and REMOVE, REMOVE, REMOVE, this instant and forever, all pride, arrogance, stubbornness and all lack of loving, willing cooperation with the Divine Plan for our Earth, as designed by its Godparents, beloved Helios and Vesta!

REPLACE! REPLACE! REPLACE! these imperfect qualities and habits of thought and feeling by the Elohim of Purity's Immaculate Concept of the Divine Plan and our own God-Desire and ability to hold to the Perfection of this design!

CHARGE! CHARGE! charge! into our thought and feeling worlds, and those of all mankind, the cosmic feeling of God-courtesy of our divine parents - Helios and Vesta!

Saturate the atmosphere of this planet with *Your* feelings of Loving Cooperation with the Purity and Perfection of life, so that mankind may breathe in those qualities and out-picture all that their God- Presence originally meant them to be!

We consciously accept this done RIGHT NOW, and we THANK YOU without limit for your loving assistance to us and your Protection at all times. SO BE IT!

#### **DECREE TO REMOVE WRONG DESIRES**

In the Name of my Beloved Mighty I AM Presence, I call on beloved Helios and Vesta, Elohim Arcturus and Diana, Archangels Zadkiel and Amethyst, The Great Divine Director, Beloved Kwan Yin, Saint Germain, Angels of the Violet Flame, Violet Flame Temples over Cuba and in the Realms of Light!

BLAZE! BLAZE! up through me now Your Mighty Violet Consuming Flame, in Its most POWERFUL, DYNAMIC ACTIVITY! Transmute cause, effect, record and memory forever of all human concepts, wrong desires, bad habits addictions and human feelings in my being and world, and that of ALL humankind, and every mistake for which our outer self is responsible. Replace it with Ascended Master substance of Light, Love, Purity and Perfection; and hold Your Dominion within us forever!

Violet Flame, Blaze and Transmute all human into Perfection (3x) Each passing hour, By Cosmic Power, more intensely, Set all now Free! From Realms of Light, To outer sight Make all things right, The hearts delight, By Violet Ray, In Freedom's way! Do it God's way! Do it today and do it to stay!

## **DECREE TO STOP DESTRUCTIVE USE OF FREE WILL**

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, Great Central Sun, Helios and Vesta, Immaculata the Silent Watcher, Elohim Hercules, the Elohim of Purity, Beloved Astrea, Archangels Michael and Raphael, Ascended Master El Morya, K-17 and your legions of Light!

Seize all energy meant for war, Purify it cause and core. Use this energy free from hate to raise the Earth to God-estate. (3x) Stop all destructive use of free will. (3x)

Withhold and withdraw all power from all destructive forces and from all individuals with destructive intent.

I AM the full acceptance of this, made manifest now, all power-fully active, world enfolding, ever expanding and eternally sustained.

#### **COMMAND THE OUTER SELF**

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, Great Divine Director, Beloved Ascended Masters Mary and Jesus, take command of each individual, assist in maintaining Harmony and Peace within the four lower bodies and stop all destructive use of free will. Bring all into obedience, thus the Divine Plan fulfill!

#### **CONSTANCY IN SERVICE**

In the Name, Love, Wisdom, Power and authority of my own beloved Presence of God "I AM", I call directly to the beautiful Archaii Constance to answer this call for me, intensifying it without limit every day, until I am wholly Ascended and Free: Make and keep me constant, Beloved I AM, to Thee! Grateful for thy Violet Fire, Whose use now sets me free. Make and keep me constant, in my willingness to serve. With oceans of forgiving Love held always in reserve. Make and keep me constant, when the human wants to quit. Make me strong, courageous, and master over it! Make and keep me constant, to the very best in me, Giving joyous service in Freedom's buoyancy. Make and keep me constant, In faith, dissolving fear. Let me live in "listening Grace" and feel the Master near!

#### **DAILY RE-CONSECRATION**

Make and keep me constant, from love no more to roam; Until my task is finished, and my Presence calls me Home.

Oh thou Mighty Supreme Source of Life, "I AM"!
I consciously accept thee as the creator and giver of all things.
I know that thou art the intelligent force in all life.
I relinquish now all power to thee, oh beloved "I AM"!
i hereby re-dedicate and re-consecrate myself to serve you and the Great White Brotherhood to fulfill my divine plan and that for the earth. (3x)
I have spoken, I have decreed,
In His Holy Name, "I AM"

#### TRUTH AND ILLUMINATION

Beloved mighty I AM Presence, Archangels Raphael and Jophiel, Elohim Vista and Cassiopeia, beloved Vesta, Pallas Athena, Hilarion, Jesus, Lanto, El Morya, Saint Germain, Kuthumi, the Brotherhood of Truth, Brothers of the Golden Robe, Angels of Truth and Angels of Illumination!

Release, Release, Release ways of illumination men know not of, and Illumine, Illumine, Illumine them now in one mighty stroke. Give them the gifts of discrimination and let them discern the truth about this teaching.

Let them know their divine plan and how best to manifest it. Let them understand that service is the law of life and that only through impersonal service the ascension is possible.

#### **DECREE TO RECOGNIZE TRUTH**

In the name and authority of my own beloved I AM Presence, I call to the beloved Vesta , beloved Pallas Athena , beloved Raphael, and beloved Hilarion and to the Brotherhood at Crete!

Charge! (3x) the beautiful Green Flame of Cosmic Christ Truth into the cause and core of every shadow of human creation!

Charge! (3x) the beautiful Green Flame of Cosmic Christ Truth into all students under this radiation and give them the power of discrimination so much needed at this time.

Beloved I AM. I now command! Do it today! Do it to stay!

## DECREE FOR RELEASING THE GOOD IN THE CAUSAL BODY

Beloved Presence of God "I AM",

Release the good in my Causal Body manifest today! Release the good in my Causal Body on God's Fulfillment Ray! Release the good in my Causal Body and Bless all life God's way!

Note: Giving this decree will not decrease the amount of the accumulated good in your Causal Body

## **DECREE FOR PERSONAL DEVELOPMENT**

Beloved Mighty Victorious Presence of God "I AM", Beloved Goddess of Liberty, Beloved Ascended Masters Saint Germain, El Morya, Kuthumi, Maha Chohan Paul the Venetian, and all who serve with Them!

Charge my mind with Ascended Master Consciousness and hold it there forever! (3x)

Expand! Expand! and forever Expand the Perfectly Balanced activities of Divine Love, Wisdom and Power which are within the Glorious Immortal Threefold Flame anchored within my heart. Expand the Light, the Substance and the feelings of the God-Control and Victory of that Flame in, through and around me, until it completely possesses and controls all the energies of my entire lifestream.

Beloved Threefold Flame of Divinity right within my beating heart, Direct, Correct, Protect and Perfect me at all times, keeping me always supplied with Thy limitless Abundance of money and every good and Perfect thing I require for the fulfillment of my Divine Plan. Keep these activities eternally sustained, all-powerfully active and ever-expanding until I am wholly Ascended and Free!

What I call forth for myself, I also call forth for mankind, and I consciously accept this done RIGHT NOW with Full Power!

## DECREE FOR LEGIONS OF BLUE RAY AND VIOLET RAY ANGELS TO SET US FREE

Beloved Mighty "I AM" Presence through Your Love, Power and Authority I invoke Beloved Archangel Michael and Faith and Beloved Commander Conrad, Archangel Zadkiel and Amethyst,

We ask that You send your Legions of Your precious Angels with Fiery Blue Swords and Purple Wands of Fire north, south, west and east to EVERY man, woman and child, both in and out of embodiment, to CUT US FREE! (3x) and STRIKE into TRANSMUTE & CONSUME ALL THAT WAS NEVER MEANT TO BE, right back to the beginning of time!

We call on 'The Law of Forgiveness' for all misuse of Life and for straying from the Light! We BLESS, LOVE AND THANK the Beloved Angels, and ask this action be maintained and self-sustained and ever intensifying in Action, until we are all FREE AND INTO THE LIGHT! SO BE IT — BELOVED "I AM"!

## CODE OF CONDUCT FOR A DISCIPLE OF THE HOLY SPIRIT

Be conscious ever that you aspire to the full expression of God, and devote all your being and your service to that end, as expressed so ably in your First Commandment\*

Learn the lesson of harmlessness - neither by word nor thought nor feeling inflict evil upon any part of life. Know that action and physical violence is but the lesser part of the sin of harmful expression.

Stir not a brother's sea of emotion, thoughtlessly or deliberately, for knowing that the storm in which you place his spirit will sooner or later flow upon the banks of your own lifestream. Rather bring tranquility to life, and be as the psalmist so ably puts it, "oil on the troubled waters."

Disassociate yourself from the personal delusion. Let self-justification never reveal that you do love the self more than the harmony of the universe. If you are right, there is no need to acclaim it, if you are wrong, pray for forgiveness. Watching the self, you will find the rising tides of indignation among the more subtle shadows on the path of right, called "self-righteousness."

Walk gently through the universe, knowing that the body is a temple in which dwells the Holy Spirit, that brings peace and illumination to life everywhere. Keep your temple always in a respectful and cleanly manner, as befitting the habitation of the Spirit of Truth. Respect and honor, in gentle dignity, all other temples, knowing that oft times within a crude exterior burns a great light.

In the presence of nature, absorb the beauties and gifts of her kingdom in gentle gratitude. Do not desecrate her by vile thoughts or emotions, or by physical acts that despoil her virgin beauty.

Do not form nor offer opinions unless invited to do so, and then only after prayer and silent invocation for guidance.

Speak when God chooses to say something through you. At other times remain peacefully silent.

Make the ritual of your living, the observance of God's rules, so unobtrusive that no man shall know that you aspire to goodliness, lest the force of his outer will might be pitted against you, or lest your service become impinged with pride.

Let your heart be a song of Gratitude that the Most High has given unto your keeping the Spirit of Life, which through you chooses to widen the borders of his kingdom.

Be alert always to use your faculties and the gifts loaned unto you by the Father of all life in a manner to extend his kingdom.

Claim nothing for yourself, neither powers nor principality, any more than you claim the air you breathe or the sun, using them freely, but knowing the God-ownership of all.

In speech and action be gentle, but with the dignity that always accompanies the Presence of the Living God that is within the temple.

Constantly place all the faculties of your being, and all the inner unfoldment of your nature, at the feet of the God-power, endeavoring to manifest perfection through one in distress.

Let your watchwords be GENTLENESS, HUMILITY, AND LOVING SERVICE, but do not allow the impression of humility to be mistaken for lethargy, for the servant of the Lord, like the sun in the heavens, is eternally vigilant and constantly outpouring the gifts of his particular keeping.

#### Maha Chohan

\* First Commandment Jesus in Matthew 22:35-40, Mark 12:28-34 and Luke 10:27

You shall love the LORD your God with all your heart, with all your soul, with all your mind, and with all your strength. This is the first commandment. And the second, like it, is this: You shall love your neighbor as yourself.

#### **VEDANTIC PRAYER\***

Oh! Thou Infinite Holy Presence of God, the Divine Source of all life! Hallowed be Thy Sacred Name!

We bow before thee in humble gratitude, praise and thanksgiving for Thy supreme Presence in this universe.

Because Thou art, "I AM"!

We return unto Thee, Almighty One, all the power and dominion we have ever vested in any imperfect manifestation, visible or invisible, for Thou art the all power of the universe and there is no other power that can act.

Let Thy will be done in and thru us now! Let Thy Kingdom be manifest across the face of this Earth through the hearts of all who are so blessed as to live upon it.

Oh, Supreme Beloved One, as we lift our hearts, our vision, our consciousness toward Thee, release the substance of Thyself to us, each according to our requirements, that as we move forward in Thy Name and upon Thy service we shall not be found wanting.

We ask forgiveness for all the transgressions of Thy Law of Love and Harmony both for ourselves and all mankind, the forces of the elemental kingdom, and the kingdom of nature.

Endow us now with Thy Power and Desire to so forgive all who have ever caused us distress, back unto the very beginning of time.

Because Thou art with us and in us, we fear no evil, for there is no power apart from Thee which can hurt, destroy or despoil life's beauty of expression.

Thou art the strength and the power by which we move ever in the path of righteousness.

Now, Oh, Father of Light, show us the full glory we had with Thee in the beginning before the world was!

SO BE IT! \*This prayer is the origin of the Lord's Prayer

SONGS [55]

(please go to the website: <a href="www.iamfree.co.za">www.iamfree.co.za</a> under RESOURCES for the music to these songs)

#### **PLEDGE TO SERVE**

To Morya we bow!
We, your chelas, humbly vow
To now consecrate And rededicate
Our life in your service now!
We march in God's name!
Protected by your Flame
'Til this Earth is Free,
Blessed One—use me!
Help me be the Christ in action,
In God's "I AM" name!

In me you can trust!
I am equal to the task!
I will give my all,
Ready at your call!
All you have to do is ask!
El Morya my friend—
I am with you 'til the end!
Not my will but thine!
Place your hand in mine!
On your Bridge to Freedom chelas
You can now depend!

Oh! How we love you!
We will help to see it through!
Arm us with your sword.
And with one accord—
We'll win even though we're few!
We do now attest!
We will strive to do our best!
For vows that were sworn
Before we were born,
We will serve until
The Golden Age is manifest!

Melody: Pomp and Circumstance March No. 4, Elgar

#### **BELOVED SAINT GERMAIN - 1**

Saint Germain, that magic name, Brings to all sweet Freedom's Flame, Enables all mankind to claim All Light from whence they came.

### Chorus (2x):

I love you Saint Germain!
I love your Violet Flame!
And I love your sacred name—
Beloved Saint Germain!

Saint Germain! Thy patience rare Holds the Earth in heavens care; Releases all life everywhere In freedom all may share!

Saint Germain! By love sublime, Let thy spirit through all shine; Make all that's human now divine, Beloved friend of mine!

#### **SHAMBALLA**

Shamballa! Shamballa! Great Focus of Love! We love thee! We love thee, all Beings above! Shamballa! Shamballa! Our hearts sing to thee! Love reigns now; all hearts bow in honor to thee! Hearts sing Sanat Kumara! Sanat Kumara, all Love to thee! Hearts sing Great Lord Gautama! Lord Gautama, all Love to thee! Love Flame -- God's own Three-fold Flame -- Oneness with thee -- Eternity! Shamballa! Shamballa! Love's Harvest we bring! Shamballa! Shamballa! Thy praise we now sing! (repeat the same verse)

#### **BELOVED SAINT GERMAIN - 2**

Belov'd Saint Germain. For bringing again Your Violet Flame In the "I AM" Name We all do love You; And for all that You do Now in helping us to be free, And become what we should be

We do thank You For Your service true For showing the Way In this Cosmic Day By serving the Light, How to make things right By transmuting all that is wrong Through Joyful decree and song

Grateful are we That we may now see,
And right again do, Which will all renew'
Releasing all life From its daily strife
In this Cosmic hour, through decree Must now all earth be set free

Dear Friend sublime, Thank You at this time For Your Vi'let Fire To right wrong desire. Let us again shine And make all divine By transmuting Flame, Freedom's Flame, Letting all the Light to claim

#### PINK LOVE RAY

I will send a pink Love Ray Out to all the world today. When I send my pink Love Ray Blazing forth upon its way, I call to my Presence dear, To release Its power here. In song I now make the call, To Elementals big and small.

I will try with all my might To send it with Love and Light. It will cover all the earth Filling it with joy and mirth, Teach all the right way to live And how man's wrongs to forgive. To Ascended Masters dear, Cosmic Beings come help here,

Pink Love Rays are God's great Love From my Presence up above. So I sing this happy song of Love and Light all day long. By Its Love my Love increase, And bring to all, Cosmic Peace. And for Angels to come through, Give to us assistance too.

#### **ALL HAIL TO LIGHT**

All hail to Light!
All hail to Love!
All hail, Great Central Sun!
We call to earth
Your powers now
To compel vict'ry won.

#### Chorus:

Compel her vict'ry here and now, All pow'rs of Light that be! O hold the place of earth in space, Her Cosmic Victory.

 $\mathbf{X}$ 

Thy Patient love and service true Now bring their great reward. O Masters dear, all life on earth Now magnifies the Lord.

Ж

To Thee, we call, Great Karmic Board, These dispensations give;
O purify earth's people now.
In God's love let them live.

X

We claim these dispensations now As gifts of Mercy's Flame; We accept them in love's gratitude As a crown for Saint Germain.

(Law of Life Songs, #278 – Tune: "Auld Lang Syne")

## TO THE ANGELS

Angels of Love, Angels of Peace, We send our call to thee! Angels of Beauty, Angels of Grace, Come with perfection that sets all free. Angels of Pink Flame, Comfort and Ease, Angels that heal, to thee we sing. Angels of Kindness and Happiness, We accept the gifts that you bring!

Angels of Wisdom, Angels of Truth, We send our call to thee! Angels of Vict'ry, Angels of Joy, Come with perfection that sets all free. Angels of Gold Flame, Illumination, too! Angels that bless, to thee we sing. Angels of Balance and Mastery, We accept the gifts that you bring! Angels of Faith, Angels of Power, We send our call to thee!

Angels of Courage, Angels of Strength, Come with perfection that sets all free.

Angels of Blue Flame, Goodwill and Health, Angels that guard, to thee we sing.

Angels of Service and Unity, We accept the gifts that you bring!

Angels of Freedom, Angels of Love, We send our call to thee! Angels of Mercy, Angels of Poise, Come with perfection that sets all free! Angels of Violet Transmuting Flame, Angels that forgive, to thee we sing. Angels of Justice and God-Success, We accept the gifts that you bring!

Angels of Life, Angels of heav'n, We send our call to thee!

Angels of Green Flame, Ruby and Gold, Come with perfection that sets all free.

Angels of White Fire, Purity too, Angels that raise, to thee we sing.

Angels of God's Ascension Flame, We accept the gifts that you bring!

**ECSTASY** (Melody: "Song of the Islands")
I pledge the Threefold Flame a vow, Its glory all-commanding now. I face my source above and see My Presence smiling down on me!

I feel its great enfolding love Pouring o'er me from above, I gaze into the glorious eyes; I hear it say: "Arise, arise!"

I see its blazing heart of light, Its beauteous garments dazzling bright. I ask its help and do implore, I hear it say: "Adore, adore!"

I watch its light become a sun, Whose rays pour out to everyone. I now behold these seem to blend, I hear it say: "Ascend, ascend!"

I must obey its mighty call! Surrendering now myself—my all! I do attain my victory!

I hear it say: "All free! All Free!"

Its arms reach out and raise me high. Its light illumines all the sky. I hear it say: "My self now be! For 'I AM' thee and thou art me!"

## **BELOVED ARCHANGEL RAPHAEL** (*Melody: Whispering Hope*)

Raphael, oh glorious Archangel, Standing in Earth's atmosphere, Blaze thy light through and around us That all may God's power revere. There in thy radiant splendor, Naught but perfection can live; Speak thy great love through each heartbeat; And in God's mercy forgive! **Chorus:** 

Raphael, dear, our heart's call do now hear; Consecrate us— To Earth's great vict'ry won; Every heart sings as thy Great Presence brings Healing in thy bright wings!

We give our all to dear Raphael! That we may heaven regain; With his great love flowing through us, All shall e'er constant remain. We call to our blest Archangel To hold us peaceful within; As through us he pours his blessing, In us, new life will begin!

Raphael, oh glorious Archangel! Bring us thy heavenly peace; As all outpicture thy Christ light, Mankind in grace shall increase. Blessings and love to thee always— Raphael, from God's heart, we call; We give our life's consecration To thee and Archangels all!

**CONSTANCY** (*Melody: The Church's one Foundation*)
Oh, make and keep us constant, Beloved "I AM" to Thee,
And grateful for thy Presence Whose Light now sets us Free.
We feel thy Cosmic Power Thy love to all impart.
Expand now God's Forgiveness In every constant heart.

May we be ever constant When pressures seem so strong, Til through love's pow'r triumphant, We sing again its song. Oh make and keep us willing To ever Constant be. In giving our great service of loving all life Free.

May our desire be constant To see the Master's face, In faith our hearts expectant Are poised in list'ning Grace. To find that realm eternal From whence we ne'er shall roam, When once our task is finished And God then calls us home.

Belov'd Archaii Constance, Our guiding star now be, And ever blaze within us Thy flame of Constancy. To make and keep us constant In blazing forth God's Light, That raises all mankind in Ascension's glory bright!

#### **ASCENSION**

Dear Serapis and Brotherhood
We give our love and gratitude
For bringing the Ascension Flame
To safety, when from Atlantis You came
Sustaining It for centuries
In the Ascension Temple of purity
At glorious Luxor on the earth
Essential to free man from birth

Oh Spirit of Ascension Flame, Great Being we call in Thy Name Expand Thy Light in every cell Through our attention to Thee as we call To loose Thy Flame thro' each dear One Till Victory and Ascension is won We return "Home" forevermore In the Light to come forth no more

We invoke Thee into action
Bring about mystic transmutation
Expand the Light from head to feet
Till with Thy Flame in Cosmic action meet
Again raising each consciousness
To Thee by complete selflessness;
And Gabriel's resurrection Flame
Dear Spirit of Ascension Flame

#### **HOLY CHRIST FLAME**

Thou Holy Christ Flame within my heart, Help me to manifest all thou art; Teach me to see thyself in all, Help me to show men how to call All of thy glory from the sun 'Til Earth's great victory is won! "I AM", we love thee, thou art our ALL! "I AM", we love thee, HEAR OUR CALL!

I hear thy call, my children dear, "I AM" your heart, so never fear; "I AM" your mind, thy body, too, "I AM" in every cell of you; "I AM" thy earth, and sea, and sky And not one soul shall I pass by. "I AM" in thee, thou art in me! "I AM", "I AM" Earth's VICTORY!

Note: This song was created and used by Lord Maitreya in his attainment of the ascension.

#### **GREAT KARMIC BOARD**

Great Karmic Board, we thank you for Your Presence there above. The glory of your beauty, Your faithfulness to duty, Inspire us so to love! *(repeat once)*Inspire us—inspire us so to love!

Great Karmic Board, our souls arise To call your light and power. Your Flames of Mercy, Justice too! Forgiveness rare, love's balance true! Enfold us every hour *(repeat once)* Enfold us—enfold us every hour!

Great Karmic Board, we love our Earth, And all that is thereon. Oh help us lift her strain and stress, Replace it with light's happiness. Expand the cosmic dawn *(repeat once)* Expand—expand the Cosmic Dawn!

Great Karmic Board! Help us to be All that you have become! Your majesty and power too! Victorious in all we do! That we may bring Earth home *(repeat once)*That we may—that we may bring Earth home!

Great Karmic Board, to you we give Ourselves without reserve! Blaze through us your Light's joyousness, Your freedom, peace and Godsuccess.

Make all your love deserve! (repeat once)
Make all—make all your love deserve!

Great Karmic Board, for you we call In the name of all mankind! All blessings from the Central Sun, For all the good that you have done. No greater love we find! *(repeat once)* No greater—no greater love we find!

Great Central Sun! we now command Your gifts and blessings true, To flood our Karmic Board so dear— Expand those blessings year by year! 'Til all returns to you! *(repeat twice)* 

Melody: Joy to the world

#### HAIL TO THEE—HILARION

Hail to thee! Hilarion— And Brotherhood at Crete! Guarding God's eternal truth From this blest Retreat. Here no shadows can prevail— All is blazing Light— Here no human wrongs assail Here all things are made right. Faithful friend of all below, Lord of Love's Fifth Ray, God's great truth on all bestow— Hilarion—today!

Champion of the Unfed Flame In each beating heart, Let that Flame in all expand Filling every part. Skeptics and agnostics too Find in Thee a friend, Patiently unveiling truth in wisdom without end. Here all life stands God-revealed— Happy— free from strife— Here forever to enjoy God's Eternal Life.

Great Hilarion, Master dear, Brother, too, of Love,
Saturate our planet here From Thy realms above
With thy Flame of Cosmic Truth let naught else abide,
Send Thy Legions— attend our youth— Walk closely by their side!
They're the Hope of God's New Day— Make them firm and strong,
And with Freedom's Seventh Ray Sing the Victor's song!

Pallas Athena, Flame of Truth, And Holy Aeolus, Asking naught— but bringing all Their God-gifts to man. Sanat Kumara now is Free— Truth and Comfort COME! Without limit bless these dear ones, Great, Great Central Sun! With Hilarion we stand in fellowship so sweet, Calling legions to expand His Brotherhood at Crete!

Tune "Onward, Christian Soldiers!" (The keynote of Hilarion)

## **BEAUTIFUL KWAN YIN** ("Sweet Peace, the Gift of God's Love)

There comes to my heart one sweet name,
The blessing of mercy's love flame,
I sing it again and again,
Kwan Yin, the gift of God's love!

#### Chorus:

Kwan Yin! Kwan Yin! Goddess of Mercy above! Oh beautiful, lovely Kwan Yin, God's flame of merciful love!

Her mercy of love is divine, To her doubts and fears I resign. I claim her forgiveness as mine, So help me—blessed Kwan Yin!

Her mercy of love is so sweet, It makes the soul's victory complete. It brings all the world to her feet, Kwan Yin, the mercy of love!

### **BELOVED LANTO** (Melody "Juanita")

Lanto, dear Lanto, friend of old and friend of light!
Parent and teacher, call we to thy height!
Let all now adore thee, for thy patient love and care,
Let all bow before thee, let thy love all share!

Friend of the ages, to thy gracious heart we call, Let cosmic mercy, flood o'er Earth to all. For beloved China, land of mercy's healing flame, Free her blessed people, in God's holy name!

Guardian beloved, of America so dear, Help her to freedom, keep her way all clear. Purify, illumine, all within our land today, Let thy power of victory ever with her stay!

Hail Royal Teton! First God-home of man on Earth, Flood forth God's goodness, healing, peace and mirth! Raise our Earth to heaven, fulfill now God's perfect plan, Reveal God in action, BROTHERHOOD IN MAN!

## Chorus:

Lanto, dear blessed Lanto, Never, never from us part, Heal us, raise us and seal us Ever in thy heart.

## MARY FROM THE REALMS OF GLORY ("Angels, from the Realms of Glory")

Mary from the realms of glory, Spread your light o'er all the Earth. You, who held the Christ-child Image, Giving our dear Jesus birth. *Chorus:* 

Come and help us! Come and help us! Help us now fulfill God's plan

Mary, Queen of all the angels, Mother of Immanuel. God has made you Mother of all, To Your Grace we now call.

Jesus, from the realms of glory, Immaculately conceived. Blessed Mary, gently guarded, Till your victory was achieved.

#### **MAGNIFY THE LORD**

Blessed Mother Mary from your glorious height, Come into our hearts and fill our worlds with Light Make us truly grateful for our Victory won Help us magnify the Lord us you have done!

#### Chorus:

Magnify the Lord, Oh soul of me!
Magnify the Lord for all to see!
Magnify him, glorify his name!
Gratitude will raise ALL 'to Ascension's Flame

All the hosts of heaven, such a glorious throng!

Angel choirs and voices join our happy song.

All throughout the universe the word has spread—
"Earth has turned from shadows—Loves her God instead!"

All mankind shall one day know the truth of life. Violet Fire shall have transmuted storm and strife! All evolving on the Earth shall use "The word"—Purify with Light and magnify the Lord!

#### Final chorus:

Purify my soul, Oh flame "I AM!"
Purify my soul by Christ command!
Purify me! Glorify thy name!
Purify and raise all on ascension's flame!

#### LORD MAKE US INSTRUMENTS OF YOUR PEACE

Lord make us instruments of your Peace Were there is hatred let your Love increase Lord make us instruments of Your Peace All the pride and prejudice shall cease Now I AM your instrument of Peace

Were there is hatred - We will show his love Where there is injury - We will never judge Where there is struggling - We will speak his Peace To the people crying for relief — Now I AM your instrument of Peace

Lord make us instruments of your Peace Where there is hatred let your Love increase Lord make us instruments of Your Peace All the pride and prejudice shall cease Now I AM your instrument of Peace

(Music Interlude: Turn and Face Outward and project Rays of Peace to the world)
Lord make us instruments of your Peace
Where there is hatred let your Love increase
Lord make us instruments of Your Peace
All the pride and prejudice shall cease
Now I AM your instrument of Peace

**THE WILL OF GOD** (Melody: Blest Be the Tie That Binds—Hymn)
The will of God is GOOD!
Dear Morya embodies it all;
His kindness—his love which he gives in abundance,
We return to him straight from our hearts!

Oh Morya, dear Morya we vow!

To serve thee with all our hearts

We acknowledge thy wisdom, God's will, which Thou art;

From Thee never let us depart!

Dear Morya, right through the years, Thou has kindled the flame in our hearts; And stirred us to want to Do God's will—not our will; Oh, Morya dear, bless thy sweet heart!

## **NEARER "I AM" TO THEE** (Hymn Tune: "Nearer, my God to thee")

Nearer I AM to thee, thy light I see, Draw me by love divine, thy self to be. Possess my mind and soul, make thou my bodies whole, Help me attain my goal, "I AM" in thee!

Holy Christ Self of me, reveal thy power, Hold God-control of me every passing hour. Thou art my friend divine, holding my God-design. By love my world refine, blaze thy light through me!

Though I have wayward been, wandering afar, Now I return to thee, bringing freedom's star. Watch o'er me day and night, help me make all things right By glorious Victory's might, ascend me to thee!

I claim thy Presence now, love's victory won! Thy crown upon my brow, my long journey done! Now free from every stain, by use of freedom's flame, Grateful to Saint Germain, I ascend to thee.

Upward from Earth I soar, into thine arms, Now free forevermore, from all fear's alarms. "Welcome" I hear thee say—"Thou has been long away! Now be perfection's ray, for eternity!"

In heaven's beauty rare, now I abide, Sure that no earnest prayer ever is denied. So, knowing freedom's worth, grateful for love's rebirth, I call "Now raise all Earth, 'I AM' to thee."

#### **BLEST VIOLET FIRE**

Violet Fire of Freedom's love,
Oh, blaze and blaze and blaze!
Blest Sacred Fire from God above,
All raise, all raise, all raise!
Descend, Defend, transmute and dissolve!
Now Free the Earth by fiery Love!
Blest Violet Fire in Freedom's Ways,
Oh, blaze and blaze and blaze!

### **SONG OF HAPPINESS: LORD LING**

Lord Ling Belov'd, to You our love, We welcome You today. Your smiling Presence does remove All shadows from our way.

### Chorus:

Lord Ling! God of Happiness, For Happiness You bring, Make all on earth feel Your Presence Make every heart sing!

Friend, Master, Teacher of Fun Wey, Teach us Your mastery too, Teach us to let God loved hold sway Make joyous all we do.

Let Your buoyant love now release Fill us with sunshine bright: Help us walk the Path home in ease, In joy, make all things right.

Let Your feeling of victory won, Lift strain and stress from all. Every gift of love from the Sun For You, dear Friend, we call.

(Melody: Auld lang syne. Lyrics: Law of Life Songbook, no. 261, words: Ascended Master Hilarion)

#### **KUTHUMI DEAR**

Kuthumi, dear, Your Light is all pervading, Gentle and healing, flows Your love to all. Your Golden Robe, eternal Peace revealing, Enfolds Your children ever at their call, Enfolds Your children ever at their call. Vale of Kashmir, let oceans of God's Substance Bring all God's Peace – Eternal release.

Teacher of Masters, mankind and the Angels, All budda's love flows forth at Your command. Mighty that Love that brings illumination, Now earth's glorious Freedom is at hand, Now earth's glorious Freedom is at hand. Immortal Flame! Eternal Truth revealing, Blaze thro' us now! Blaze through us now!

Great cosmic christ, dear Jesus and Kuthumi, Stand now revealed thr' all the sons of man. Shadows consumed, each soul shines forth immortal, Bringing perfection tot he earth again. Bringing perfection tot he earth again. Holy Christ-Selves, all mankind now possessing Rule all for Aye! Rule all for aye!

Source: A.D.K.Luk (ed.), Law of Life, Songs, No. 96. Oklahoma: A.D.K.Luk melody: Amy Woodforde-Finden: Kashmiri Song (Pale hands I loved beside the Shalimar),

#### SILENCE

Silence great! Silence sweet!
Silence deep within!
Come I now, Here I bow,
To thy love sublime!
Quiet, still, Holy will,
Here all is divine!
Deep within, We are one.
Silence, Great "I AM!"
(repeat)

#### **BELOVED SANAT KUMARA**

Sanat Kumara, gracious Lord and King, Before thy throne our homage now we bring, offerings and gifts of humble service true. Reverence and gratitude to God for you.

Humbly we bow before Thy glorious throne, Clothe us in love and make us all Thine own. Give us Thy courage, strength and patience rare, Flood through us Venus' love for all to share.

Flood us with light, sustain us by Thy power, Give us Thy wisdom, guide us every hour, Seal us in peace in love's own God-control. Let Thy great wings of love our worlds enfold.

Thou art God's glory, majesty and grace, Thy patient care has held for Earth her place. All through the ages that have gone before Thy love has been for Earth the open door.

Lift thou our Earth from strain and stress today, Free all her life so earnestly we pray, Forces of nature, elementals too, Sanat Kumara, dear, all call to you.

Glory and honor unto thee belong, Let all Praise You now in grateful loving song, Let all that lives upon this planet raise Heart, soul and spirit to Thy Name in praise.

Great Central Sun, thy gifts of love we call For our dear friend of light and Lord of all. Bless his dear Venus, Goddess from the Sun, Bless their dear planet and all life thereon.

(Tune: "Abide with Me")

## TO THE SEVEN ARCHANGELS (Melody: Holy, Holy, Holy)

Michael! Michael! Prince of the Archangels,
From the grateful hearts of all
Do songs of praise arise.
For Thy heav'nly Presence,
All on Earth adore thee—
God from the Sun—In all the name implies.

Michael! Michael! May the guardian angels From thy heav'nly legions, Stand forth for all to see! Purify, illumine! Manifest the glory of Light's perfection, That each one may be.

Jophiel and Chamuel! Gabriel and Raphael! Uriel and Zadkiel!
And Mighty Hosts of Light.
Cherubim and Seraphim
From the realms of glory,
Rend now the veil
That dims our human sight.

Blessed seven Archangels, For illumination, We invoke thy Presence In hymns of praise to thee. Keep us consecrated To God's plan fulfilling; In purity, Thy ministers to be!

#### SONG TO THE BELOVED GREAT DIVINE DIRECTOR

I see a being of splendour, Filled with power of Light and Love - It is the Divine Director Blazing Light Rays from above So long ago You did attain. We flood now all our love to You, Great Teacher of our Saint Germain, Kuthumi and Jesus too.

Belov'd Great Divine Director, In Your Cave of Light we stand; Through us those glorious Light Rays pour From Your head and heart and hand. Belov'd Great Divine Director, In Your Radiance we would live, Dissolving all that is impure, And by Your great Love – Forgive!

Awaiting mankind's full release, You gave service for so long, The power through us do increase. We now give or praise in song. Divine Director from the Sun, In love's eternal Harmony Illumine, teach all life is one, Set mankind forever free.

#### **GREAT DIVINE DIRECTOR AND HIS CAVE OF LIGHT**

Great Divine Director, before You we stand, Blaze through us Your Light Rays from head, heart and hand, As you did for children in Chananda's Home And for all those who are privileged to come, (Repeat)

The action of Cave of Light, through the white Fire Transmutes human creation and all wrong desire The Christ Self You represent, help set us free That we may become perfect as we should be

Cave of Light, a furnace of eternal Flame; To enter one speaks the Word "I AM", God's Name All who dare to enter the solid gold door Leave Behind earth garments, are free for-evermore

Great Divine Director, Your transcendent pow'r Do release for mankind in this Cosmic hour, Bringing blest Saint Germain's Freedom to the earth, Freeing all from the wheel of birth and rebirth.

You Who are the Manu of the Seventh root race, Have so long been waiting for earth as a place, Free of human shadows again pure and clear, So that those new lifestreams could embody here.

Great Divine Director, You Who have become A Majestic Being, thro' Your going "Home", Instead of like mankind, who went far astray, You resolved to hold fast, to the Light, the Way. (Repeat)

You now are for mankind, an Authority, Into earth's conditions, here bring Harmony. On the First Ray You serve, on the Karmic board For all Your Great Service, Thank You Cosmic Lord (Repeat)

Great Divine Director, of Divinity,
Guide and Guard our nation's Divine destiny
Walls of Light Protection, round her boundaries place.
For students sincere, set aside time and space (Repeat)

We do on the Law of Forgiveness now call
For mistakes and human consciousness for all
Transmute thro' the action of Your Rays of Light,
Help us bring about, inner hearing and true sight (Repeat

### **JESUS – MASTER DIVINE**

Jesus – blest Master Divine! Jesus – Brother dear of mine! Let Thy Light through me now shine – and make all my world like Thine Take my hand and hold it fast; Transmute human of the past Let me express Peace at last; Flood my world with all Thou hast, I now claim Thy Victory, Let the Christ set mankind free.

Jesus through the Presence "I AM", Jesus – Master of the Flame, Do Thou issue the Great Word, Cut me free by the Blue Sword. Help me hold my God control – Purify, perfect my soul. Ever be a guide for me, Now my Freedom do Decree, And help me attain my goal, so that I may become whole.

Jesus I love Thy Blest name! All Thy Power and Thy fame, Transmute by the Violet Flame, Shadows in the "I AM" Name I call Thee come! Blaze Thy Light! Come! Set all Free, make things Right. Help let flow the "I AM" Might, Until all things become bright. Ever help me do God's Will, and my Plan Divine fulfill.

Jesus, Victor all supreme! Jesus – Thy perfect lifestream Has been an example clear, To all men evolving here, Help me the Christ in all see – Thy example, too, now be Help me become Thy success, And God-Mastery express So in all I do each day, It will show others the Way.

Alpha and Omega too, Helios and Vesta true, Flood Thy Blessings to Jesus, Mary and Joseph too, for us, Joseph now our Saint Germain, Who has brought the Violet Flame, Purifying It's Might, Turning darkness into Light, Earth and all thereon now Raise, to The we ever sing our Praise "I AM"

(music Mendelssohn - Hark the Herald Angels sing)

### SONG OF THANKSGIVING

Note: the Spiritual Name of Saint Germain is 'Freedom'

My beloved I AM Presence Grateful am I now for thee! Flooding forth life's perfect essence, Setting all the earth now free. Let us see thyself now clearly Rend—oh—rend the human veil. Bless the Masters we love dearly, By their love, God does prevail!

Thank you for the air we're breathing, Thanks for earth and sea and sky, Thank you for the many blessings, Men so thoughtlessly pass by. Thank you for a heart that's beating, Thanks for home and comforts too, Thanks for perfect sight and hearing, All through love that flows from you!

Thank you for the blessed sunshine, Filling all our worlds with cheer, Thank you for the elementals, And the friends we hold so dear, Thank you for love's great forgiveness, Thanks for loving mercy, too, Thanks for God's great gift of healing, Thanks—oh—thanks for ALL YOU do!

Thank you for our native country Blest ............ "THE FREE," Lift her people out of bondage, Raise our consciousness to Thee. Hold us in the Heart of Freedom, Seal us in His Violet Flame, Purify our homes and families, Through the love of Saint Germain!

My Beloved I AM Presence, Grateful am I now for thee, Take my body, mind and spirit, Take the heart and soul of me. Make of me Thy perfect chalice, Messenger of Love and Peace, By the Light of God within me, Give Ascension's sweet release.

Tune: "What a Friend We have in Jesus."

The beloved Maha Chohan has said he was grateful for these words and suggested it would be well to sing the song in each group meeting, or individually, once a day.

### **BELOVED ARCHANGEL URIEL AND DONNA GRACE**

Uriel, Donna Grace!
In thy love we all dwell,
As thou comest in God's name
Bringing ministration's flame.
For the souls of all men
Shall be redeemed again,
As the Christ from above
Bathes the Earth in his love!

Uriel, Donna Grace!!
All in heaven now tell,
of the pow'r of Freedom's might
To raise Earth to heaven's height.
Freedom's reign is now real,
Freedom's bell do now peal!
Now is Earth's victory
Setting all God's life free!

Uriel, Donna Grace!
Freedom's friends love thee well,
For thy Freedom, Joy and Peace
Ever bringing Earth release.
We call forth blessings now,
To Thy Light we do bow,
As above angels sing
To God's harmony bring.

Uriel, Donna Grace!
Let all hear Freedom's bell!
As its mighty Holy Sound!
Now is heard the world around.
And this dawning New Day
Born of God's Seventh Ray,
Sends its Light to all men
Setting all Free again!

Melody: Brahm's Lullaby

### **BELOVED DJWAL KUL**

Djwal Kul, Djwal Kul!
In thy Love we all dwell,
As thou comest in God's name
Bringing Divine Love's Flame.
For the souls of all men
Shall be redeemed again,
As the Rays from above
Bathes the Earth in Its Love!

Djwal Kul, Djwal Kul!
All in heaven now tell,
of the power of Divine Love
To raise Earth as Heaven above.
Divine Love, now descend,
To all earth people tend!
Bringing Earth's Victory
Setting all God's life Free!

Love Divine, Love Divine!
Fill all Earth this time!
With Thy Mighty Rays of Love
Bringing Balance from above.
We call forth Blessings now,
To Thy Light we do bow,
Djwal Kul's Divine Love
Bringing Harmony from Above.

Djwal Kul, Djwal Kul! Let Rays of Freedoms Love! Spread the world all around! As Peace and Joy abound. As this dawning New Day Saint Germain's Seventh Ray, Sends its Light to all men Setting all Free again!

Melody: Brahm's Lullaby

# VICTORY—BELOVED FRIEND

To Victory, beloved friend, Our gratitude and love we send For answering our Saint Germain, Bringing Earth God's victory in Freedom' s name!

# Chorus:

Oh Victory, our Victory! Thy golden flame is mastery! Love's full forgiveness we would be, For love alone is victory!

From realms unknown to us below Thy precious gifts and blessings flow. Transmuting shadows in the light, Thus our Earth you're raising unto Heaven's height!

From Venus, star of love and light, Come heaven's help by Victory's might. Now raising Earth on golden flame, Forgiving all in freedom's name!

And one day, when my course is run, One day, when all has been said and done, That day, please God, I shall ascend, And spend eternity with him —my friend!

# Final Chorus

Oh Victory, my Victory! At last my Presence has called for me! Love's divine plan fulfilled to see, Ascending—I AM victory!

### **BELOVED LORD MAITREYA**

Ah! Lord Maitreya, Cosmic Christ, we bow before you! How we love that great perfection you've become, How we long to be your great outpouring Of love divine that now compels Earth's victory won. For 'tis love and love alone the world is seeking And 'tis love and love alone that can redeem— It's the answer, it's the end and all of living! It's God's redemption of each dear lifestream.

Ah! dear Cosmic Christ, our own Belov'd Lord Maitreya, Second Person of the Holy Trinity—
Let us all absorb the radiance of your Presence,
We kneel before you, wait your blessing patiently.
Your majestic peace and gracious understanding,
God's forgiveness, raising all to mastery—
Fills our hearts and worlds with love's determination
To do God's will in all humility.

Ah! dear Cosmic Christ, our own Belov'd Lord Maitreya, you Are now the Great Example to us all!

Through us show mankind the way to their own Presence And help us teach them all the I AM way to call.

For 'tis love and love alone all life is seeking And 'tis love and love alone that sets all free—

Oh Great Central Sun reward our friend of ages By raising Earth in light—A SUN TO BE!

Melody: "ah! Sweet mystery of Life."

### **BELOVED ZADKIEL**

BELOVED ZADKIEL, Archangel of Power Transmute for us this very hour, Our thoughts and feelings of the past, Into perfection that ever lasts; Bring back our Memory Divine, And all the Powers that once were Mine. Zadkiel, we Love Thee, Bless and Adore. Zadkiel, come forth to us once more?

I have come forth to you again,
To show you how to help all men,
My temple bright shall raise all higher.
Transmuting dross by Violet Fire
Priestess and Priest, I call thee forth!
Draw forth thy power and save this Earth!
Blaze forth thy light – set all life free!
Blaze forth thy love – I AM WITH THEE! (repeat song if desired)
(to melody of "Holy Christ Flame")

# **GOD BE WITH YOU TIL WE MEET AGAIN**

God be with you til we meet again, I AM Presence guide, uphold you In the Light securely hold you "I AM" with you til we meet again.

God be with you til we meet again, By pillar of Light protect you Daily communion connect you. "I AM" with you til we meet again.

God be with you til we meet again, if life's problems should confront you Violet Fire blaze all around you "I AM" with you til we meet again.

God be with you til we meet again, Keep love's banner floating o'er you Cross of White Fire go before you "I AM" with you til we meet again.

### Chorus:

Til we meet, til we meet, til we meet in Retreat "I AM" with you til we meet again.

# **CLASSES and SERVICES**

# ORDER OF SERVICE FOR GROUP DECREES

### **PREPARATION**

<u>Under Divine Law there may not be a charge made for these instructions.</u>

Therefore, it is well to have a box with a slot in the top near or by the door. The box can be marked, "Donations" or "Love Gifts." Thus, the students have an opportunity to give a balance for the instructions received and to share the expenses of the group leader in preparing the meeting.

If candles are used, they should be lit from left to right of the director (as he faces the candles) and extinguished in the opposite direction.

Note: For additional information on the subject of "Group Activity", see the website: www.iamfree.co.za

### **ACOLYTE SERVICE**

Play appropriate music, such as "Bells of the Meadows." Group leader gives the following invocation:

"All hail to thee, thou all-pervading light of the universe, the supreme source of life, "I AM." We kneel within our hearts in recognition of the light of the Cosmos, as we draw forth these flames representing the three-fold activity of life as exemplified by the Holy Trinity:

the Father, (lighting blue candle)
the Son, (lighting yellow candle) and
the Holy Spirit (lighting pink candle)

Beloved Cosmic I AM Presence, come now and assert thy rightful authority in the four lower vehicles of all of thy children and show us how to reverently and humbly express the perfectly balanced activity of Love, Wisdom and Power which Thou art.

Oh Light Supreme! We acknowledge thee in all life, and we give gratitude to the glorious Cosmic and Ascended Beings, as we invoke them and the great angelic host to amplify the energy which we release in this class. May that Light expand, expand and expand as it travels throughout the universe, ever widening the borders of Thy Kingdom, in fulfillment of thy will, 'I AM!'"

### **INVOCATION 1**

Beloved mighty, victorious Presence of God "I AM", the source that is anchored within each of our hearts, we love and adore you. We acknowledge you to be the owner and giver of all life, our intelligence, our substance, our all! We call on beloved Archangels Michael, Uriel, Zadkiel, Elohim Arcturus and Ascended Master Saint Germain:

As we pour out our deepest love and gratitude to the Ascended Host of Light for bringing forth this teaching, blaze, blaze, blaze the Transmuting Violet Flame of Freedom's Love through and around us, eternally sustained. Seal us in your light and love and power of victorious accomplishment. Guard and protect us, guide and direct us and give us the illumination of truth that shall set us free!

### **INVOCATION 2**

In the name of the Cosmic I AM Presence, for all mankind!

We now consciously give the authority for the Earth to the Ascended Masters and Cosmic Beings to bring into manifestation the Divine Plan fulfilled (3x)

Mighty I AM Presence, Elohim Hercules, Beloved Ascended Masters!

Charge and amplify, charge and amplify, charge and amplify all our decrees and songs with the power of the Cosmic Light and double them twice each hour. (3x)

Beloved I AM Presence, manifest here thy love, wisdom and power. Be thus sustained and ever-expanding. Make all feel thy mighty reality. Reveal the eternal truth and law of life. Enfold us in thy wondrous radiance, and take command of our four lower bodies. Let all see thee and hear thy voice clearly. Blaze forth throughout the Earth and set mankind forever free.

The immortal Threefold Flame is in this room and within each one's heart and physical body. Let all that is human keep silent before it. May the outer self be at peace, ever humble in willing, illumined obedience, accept, love and adore it - this, our supreme source of life.

### **INVOCATION 3**

Beloved Mighty Victorious Presence of God "I AM", the source that is anchored within each of our hearts, we love and adore you. We acknowledge you to be the owner and giver of all life, our intelligence, our substance, our all! Beloved Ascended Host of Light and Ascended Master Serapis Bey, Archangel Gabriel and Hope, Beloved Elohim of Purity and Mighty Astrea, and all who serve on the Fourth Ray!

We send our hearts' call to you. Come and be with us at this class and charge us with your purity, Resurrection Flame and those powers which will help us to our ascension at the close of this embodiment.

Keep us sealed in your Light, Love And Power of Victorious Accomplishment. Blaze your Light and Love before us and prepare the way that we may walk in the path of Light.

Guard and protect us, guide and direct us and give us the illumination of truth which shall set us free! Let us manifest and be your Light in action at all times, and pour thy divine qualities through us to bless all life we contact.

### **INVOCATION 4**

Beloved mighty, victorious Presence of God "I AM", the source that is anchored within each of our hearts, we love and adore you. We acknowledge you to be the owner and giver of all life, our intelligence, our substance, our all! We call on beloved Archangel Michael, Elohim Hercules, Archangel Jophiel, Elohim Cassiopeia, Archangel Chamuel Elohim Orion and the Maha Chohan! Seal us in the mighty balanced activity of your love wisdom and power of perfection and let the pressure of your love enable our Holy Christ Selves to take command of us RIGHT NOW, eternally sustained.

We call to our Holy Christ Selves and those of all mankind to COME FORTH NOW, and take full command and control of each outer personality until the Divine Plan for all is manifest and forever sustained. We thank you, it is done!

### LIGHT DESCEND DECREE

In the name, power and authority of the Mighty I AM Presence, beloved Helios and Vesta, the Goddess of Light, the Maha Chohan and the powers and Legions of Light throughout Infinity!

I invoke the Light of God that never fails and the cosmic peace that passeth the understanding of the human mind. Into every nation of the Earth, I command into action here and now:

<u>LIGHT</u> DESCEND! <u>LIGHT</u> DESCEND! <u>LIGHT</u> DESCEND, DESCEND!

<u>LIGHT</u> DEFEND! <u>LIGHT</u> DEFEND! <u>LIGHT</u> DEFEND DEFEND, DEFEND!

<u>LIGHT</u> COMMAND! <u>LIGHT</u> COMMAND! <u>LIGHT</u> COMMAND, COMMAND!

LIGHT I AM! LIGHT I AM! LIGHT
I AM! I AM! I AM!
(repeat and swap out LIGHT with PEACE and then LOVE)

# **ENDING CLASSES / SERVICES**BENEDICTION 1

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, we thank the Ascended Host for the assistance received at this meeting.

Mighty active God-Presence "I AM", assert and hold your dominion and help each one to understand your marvelous laws, that all may maintain harmony and produce perfection. For your enfolding Presence, protecting power, intelligence and love, we thank you.

In the name of the Presence of God "I AM", let beloved Saint Germain's Maltese Cross keep you enfolded while we are absent from each other.

### **BENEDICTION 2**

Sealed in a mighty pillar of the Blue Flame of God's Will, from the hearts of beloved Archangel Michael, Elohim Hercules and Ascended Master El Morya, we thank the Ascended Host of Light for the continuous outpouring of love, wisdom and power.

We thank beloved Archangels Michael and the Angels of Protection, Ministration and Ceremonial, who have assisted us in this class. Take up our humble efforts and amplify them with your mighty love.

Take them North, South, East and West and cover the Earth with the outpouring of the Blue Flame of God's Will, (short pause).

May the benediction and blessings of the most High Living God and the peace which surpasses all understanding, be with you, each one.

May the God of Mercy protect and guide you on your spiritual path toward enlightenment and freedom.

### **BENEDICTION 3**

Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, sealed in beloved Archangel Michael's shield of invincible protection, we thank the Ascended Host who assisted us this day. We thank you for your out-pouring of Light and love.

We thank you for your assistance to us in healing, supply, wisdom, protection, perfection, guidance, illumination and blessing of every kind. Pour fourth this assistance for the blessing and raising of all life on this planet.

Beloved Archangel Uriel and the angels of ceremony and ministration, we thank you for your wondrous service to us this day. Take up our humble efforts and amplify them with your mighty love.

Cover our dear planet with love and Light, with peace, with illumination, healing, freedom, victory and the will of God made manifest through every electron belonging to this planet.

This shall be for I have spoken in God's Holy name "I AM."

### **BENEDICTION 4**

May the peace of God be upon you!

May the love of God be in your hearts!

May the Light of God be in your bodies!

May the wisdom of God be in your minds!

May the strength and vitality of God be in you and your loved ones!

May the health and well-being of God be manifest through the bodies, the garments you wear!

May the grace of God be in your worship!

May the talents and genius of God be manifest through your outer activities! May the fullness of the victory of your God-plan be manifest through your souls at the close of your Earth-life!

### **BENEDICTION 5**

Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, assert and hold your dominion and help each one to understand your marvelous Laws.

See that all may maintain harmony and produce perfection. For your enfolding Presence, protecting power and love, we thank you.

Let beloved Lord Gautama's Cosmic Cross of White Fire keep you enfolded while we are absent one from the other.

(Other option) Select a benediction from the "I AM Discourses, Volume 3."

### **EXTINGUISHING CANDLES**

We return these flames to the Great Central Sun from whence they came, with all our love, blessings and gratitude for life everywhere.

# SERVICE FOR THE CONSECRATION OF CHILDREN

In the name and authority of the Presence of God "I AM", Beloved Archangel Raphael, Mother Mary and Jesus the Christ, I hereby dedicate and consecrate:

#### < name>

who came to Earth to expand the borders of the Kingdom of Heaven on Earth.

# <u>I hereby anoint thee with the Living Essence of Pure Light</u>

Thy forehead to receive the divine directives of thy Holy Christ Self

Thy eyes to see only perfection

Thy nostrils to breathe the pure prana of the Holy Spirit

Thy ears to hear and accept only that which is good

Thy lips to speak only words that shall bless

Thy hands to bless all life

Thy feet to carry thee on the pathway of Light

I anoint all thy four lower vehicles with the Sacred Oil of the Essence of the Holy Spirit, which will one day raise you to the consciousness of a disciple of the Holy Spirit!

Consecrated and dedicated
This <a href="mailto:smooth"><a href="mailto:smooth">mailto:smooth</a><a href="mailto:smooth"><a href="mailto:smooth">mailto:smooth</a><a href="mailto:smooth">mailto:smooth</a><a href="mailto:smooth">mailto:smooth</a><a href="mailto:smooth">mailto:smooth</a><a href="mailto:smooth">mailto:smooth</a><a href="mailto:smooth">mailto:smooth</a><a href="mailto:smooth">mailto:smooth</a><a href="mailto:smooth">mailto:smooth</a><a href="mailto:smooth">mailto:smooth<

God-Parents in attendance

Name 1

Name 2

# SERVICES FOR THE DEPARTED

# FOR FURTHER INFORMATION:

HTTPS://IAMFREE.CO.ZA/DEATHGRIEF?RO=DEATH

### INTRODUCTION

Offered are two services for a departed. One is to be used for services which will be attended by many participants holding more orthodox beliefs. The other service is for those who are students of the Ascended Masters. The person conducting the service should feel free to make changes to adapt to a particular situation, as his inner guidance directs.

### SUGGESTED MUSIC

"Ah, sweet mystery of Life" by Victor Herbert o "Rock of Ages" (an old Hymn).

"In the Garden" (on AMTF keynote tapes).

Visualize the Presence of Jesus, Saint Germain, Archangel Michael or other Ascended Beings of your choice.

### INVOCATION

Beloved Paul, in the *New Testament*, tells us: "Faith is the substance of things hoped for, the evidence of things not seen."

### **OPTION 1**

"Thou majestic victorious Presence of the Ascended Jesus Christ! Thou who rests serene in the heart of the Eternal Father, pouring forth thy wondrous radiance, thou who hast gained eternal dominion over all things, enfolding all mankind, we give praise and thanks to thee.

### **OPTION 2**

"Beloved mighty, victorious Presence of God 'I AM', the source that is anchored within each of our hearts, we love and adore you. We acknowledge you to be the owner and giver of all life, our intelligence, our substance, our all! Beloved Jesus, beloved Mother Mary and Archangel Michael, seal us in your light and love."

## PERSONAL TALK FOR THE DEPARTED ONE

(if family desires it)

We gather here today to pay respect to the life of <name>

Personal Remarks.

### THERE IS NO DEATH

Beloved ones, there is no death. What appears to us as death, is really just a change of garments, just a withdrawing of the soul, the spirit, the withdrawing of the life-energy of the individualized God-Self, that part of man "made in the image and likeness of God." The real self is but released of this earthly habitat, and free to enter the higher realm of beauty, harmony and peace.

Beloved Jesus referred to this immortality of life when he said: I AM the resurrection and the life.
I AM the open door that no man can shut.
You shall know the truth and the truth shall make you free!
I AM the way, the truth and the life.
Lo, I AM with you always!

(*Add to the above*) Think of this passing as a change into higher garments of Light, bringing the individual greater freedom than was ever had in this earthly life. Therefore, let us not dwell on the feeling of personal loss but let us substitute for it, the feeling of gladness for the new opportunities which will be afforded this lifestream.

# PRAYERS FOR THE DEPARTED OPTION 1

Beloved Jesus, into thy hands and protecting arms we commit, this day our beloved friend Take (her/him) to the Heavenly Realms.

Beloved Jesus, beloved Mother Mary, Beloved Ascended Master Saint Germain and beloved Archangel Michael, we are grateful for all the service and all the good that our loved one contributed in this embodiment.

We call on the Law of Forgiveness for any energy that was discordantly qualified.

We call on beloved Saint Germain and the Violet Flame to transmute any karmic energy generated throughout the entire stream of (her/his) embodiments.

Beloved God "I AM" take <name> into your arms to make the ascension or take (her/him) to the Temples of Learning for further instruction.

We enfold<name> in our love and the blessings of the Ascended Host.

### **OPTION 2**

BELOVED PRESENCE OF God, "I AM", BLESSED ARCHANGEL MICHAEL AND HIS ANGELS OF DELIVERANCE:

Meet this dear soul. Cut (her/him) free from all the ties of Earth and the shackles of human creation.

Take (her/him) quickly into one of the great Temples of Mercy and Love, and there purify (her/him) of the effects of the human creations of centuries, before (she/he) is called to appear in the Halls of Judgment.

Forgive (her/him), forgive (her/him), forgive (her/him), oh, eternal Father of love and mercy!

Beloved angels of light! Go with (her/him), we pray you, into the Halls of Karma, and stand by (her/his) side.

Beloved Masters of Love and Wisdom! Come forth, we pray you, and stand sponsor for (her/his) lifestream, when (her/his) name is called and (her/his) book of records is opened and read.

Let the judgment of the Karmic Board be tempered with Mercy!

### PRAYER FOR THE DEPARTED

Beloved Jesus, into thy hands and protecting arms we commit, this day our beloved friend Take (her/him) to the Heavenly Realms.

Beloved Jesus, beloved Mother Mary, Beloved Ascended Master Saint Germain and beloved Archangel Michael, we are grateful for all the service and all the good that our loved one contributed in this embodiment.

We call on the Law of Forgiveness for any energy that was discordantly qualified. We call on beloved Saint Germain and the Violet Flame to transmute any karmic energy generated throughout the entire stream of (her/his) embodiments.

Beloved God "I AM" take <name> into your arms to make the ascension or take (her/him) to the Temples of Learning for further instruction.

We enfold <name> in our love and the blessings of the Ascended Host. Let the perpetual light of (her/his) own Christ Self illumine (her/his) pathway! Let (her/his) spirit rise on wings of love into the octaves of light and, if possible, allow (her/him) to complete the circle of life in the octaves of light—free, forever, from the wheel of birth and death! If the Law of (her/his) lifestream demands reembodiment, may (she/he) reincarnate with a family of great Light. May (she/he) fulfill (her/his) divine plan quickly and may the cause of the Cosmic Christ be furthered by reason of (her/his) presence on this Earth.

### **OPTION 3**

"Beloved Mighty Victorious I AM Presence, you are the authority over this lifestream. We now make the call for you to take full command of the outer self.

We call on the Law of Forgiveness and for the Transmuting Violet Flame to transmute all that is not of the Light in, through and around (her/him).

May beloved Archangel Michael, Ascended Masters Jesus, Saint Germain and Hilarion give their assistance for an easy passing from this realm.

May the Angels of Deliverance then escort (her/him) to the Temple of Truth and to the Temples of Learning and see that, with additional service at inner levels, (she/he) may gain the ascension, relieving our beloved friend from the necessity of future embodiment.

If this is not possible, prepare (her/him) to return to Earth quickly and give (her/him) the opportunity to learn the lessons necessary to gain the ascension in the next embodiment.

May the Lord Maha Chohan enfold those dear to the departed in his Comfort Flame.

### NEARER "I AM" TO THEE

Use as a solo or recite as a poem (see pg. 62).

### **BENEDICTION 1**

Father of Light, Thou art with us and in us and we fear no evil.

Thou art our strength and the power by which we move ever in the path of righteousness.

May the benediction and blessings of the most High Living God and the peace which surpasses all understanding, be with you, each one.

### "I AM"

May the benediction and blessings of the most High Living God and the peace which surpasses all understanding, be with you, each one.

May the God of Mercy protect and guide you on your spiritual path toward enlightenment and freedom.

## **BENEDICTION 2**

Read one of the following the Benedictions from the "I AM" Discourses, Volume 3: page 86-87, 148 (leave out last sentence) 225 or 240.

# **End Of Service**

### **CREMATION**

After so-called death, the body, before cremation, should be placed on ice for three days or placed under refrigeration and not be touched.

No embalming or autopsy should be permitted. Sometimes, however, an autopsy is required by law.

It is preferable that the ashes be returned to the water element (placed in the ocean or in a river of running water).

At cosmic levels, during the etherealizing process, minor music is used.

Therefore, during cremation, play some good classical music written in a minor key, by composers such as Chopin, Mozart, Bach and Wagner. This can be done in one's home or in a sanctuary.

Students should consider preparing a written statement which includes their wishes.

It is best to have these requests notarized.



### REMARKS ABOUT THE ASCENSION PROCESS

(See Voice of the "I AM", Saint Germain, Nov. 8, 1938)

Through the intercession of the Goddess of Light, the Goddess of Liberty and Mighty Victory an important dispensation was obtained, which changes the way individuals make the Ascension.

Heretofore, in order to gain the Ascension, the purified essence of the physical body had to be drawn into the Christ Self. This is the way beloved Jesus and beloved David Lloyd made the Ascension. The physical body was no longer seen by those who witnessed the Ascension. As part of the dispensation of 1938, this is no longer necessary. Now the purified essence of the physical body is drawn into the etheric body. This makes it much easier to gain the Ascension (the required step-up in vibration is of a lesser magnitude). The physical body is left behind, later

Beloved Saint Germain called this grant one of the most magnificent gifts ever given to mankind.

In another dictation, the Masters said that 51% of the karma needs to be transmuted by the individual's own effort to gain the Ascension.

### FOR E-FREE BOOKS TO DOWNLOAD:

# www.iamfree.co.za

### TO CONTACT US:

to be cremated.

## iam@iamfree.co.za

**ACKNOWLEDGMENTS:** Deepest Gratitude and Love to Our Mighty I AM Presence, all The Beloved Great Ascended Hosts, Mr. and Mrs. Ballard & the I AM Activity, Geraldine Innocente & The Philadelphia Group, Werner & Anette Schroeder & The Ascended Master Teaching Foundation, The Saint Germain Foundation, Path of the Middle Way, and to all those who helped compile this Songs and Decrees booklet.



